Aus dem Fachbereich Medizin der Johann Wolfgang Goethe-Universität Frankfurt am Main

betreut am Zentrum der Psychischen Gesundheit Klinik für Psychiatrie, Psychosomatik und Psychotherapie des Kindes- und Jugendalters Direktorin: Prof. Dr. Christine M. Freitag

Smooth pursuit gain during eye tracking – a comparison of toddlers and preschoolers with autism spectrum disorders and typically developing controls

Dissertation zur Erlangung des Doktorgrades der Medizin des Fachbereichs Medizin der Johann Wolfgang Goethe-Universität Frankfurt am Main

> vorgelegt von Henrike Sarah Frerker

> > aus Düsseldorf

Frankfurt am Main, 2023

Dekan:Prof. Dr. Stefan ZeuzemReferentin:Prof. Dr. Christine M. FreitagKorreferent:Prof. Dr. Jonathan ReppleTag der mündlichen Prüfung:10.07.2024

For my family and friends

TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST C	PF FIGURES	<u>. 7</u>
<u>LIST C</u>	OF TABLES	<u>. 8</u>
<u>ABBR</u>	EVIATIONS	<u>. 9</u>
<u>DEFIN</u>	ITIONS REGARDING THE EYE-TRACKER	<u>10</u>
ADDI	FIONAL MEASURES AND DEFINITIONS	<u>10</u>
<u>1 ZI</u>	JSAMMENFASSUNG	<u>12</u>
<u>2 SI</u>	JMMARY	<u>13</u>
<u>3 IN</u>	TRODUCTION	<u>15</u>
3.1	Autism-Spectrum disorder (ASD)	15
3.2	Anatomy of the eye	16
3.3	Visual pathway and human vision	17
3.4	Eye movements	8
3.4.1	FIXATIONS AND FIXATIONAL EYE MOVEMENTS	18
3.4.2	SACCADES	19
3.4.3	SMOOTH PURSUIT EYE MOVEMENTS (SPEM)	19
3.5	Eye-tracking2	21
3.5.1	EYE-TRACKING IN CHILDREN	21
3.5.2	Eye-tracking in ASD	22
3.6	Objective	23
<u>4 M</u>	ATERIALS AND METHODS	<u>23</u>
4.1	Participants and recruitment	23
4.2	Procedures	26
4.3	Measures	27
4.3.1	BAYLEY SCALES OF INFANT AND TODDLER DEVELOPMENT (BAYLEY)	28

4.3.2	WECHSLER PRESCHOOL AND PRIMARY SCALE OF INTELLIGENCE III (WPPSI III)	. 28
4.3.3	SOCIAL RESPONSIVE SCALE 16 (SRS-16)	. 28
4.3.4	CHILD BEHAVIOR CHECKLIST 1½-5 AND 4-18 (CBCL 1½-5 AND 4-18)	. 29
4.3.5	CHILDREN'S COMMUNICATION CHECKLIST-2 (CCC-2) AND CHILDREN'S COMMUNICATION CHECKLIS	ST
REVISI	ED (CCC-R)	. 29
4.3.6	REPETITIVE BEHAVIORS SCALE - REVISED (RBS-R)	. 29
4.3.7	SPEM-TASK	. 30
4.4	Data preprocessing	31
4.4.1	VELOCITY AND DISTANCE TO SCREEN	. 31
4.4.2	Exclusion of data	. 32
4.5	Nearest-neighbor-matching	33
4.6	Final data	34
4.7	Statistical analysis	35
<u>5</u> <u>R</u>	ESULTS	<u>. 36</u>
5.1	Gain between groups	36
5.2	Correlation between questionnaire results and gain	36
5.3	Descriptive analysis	38
5.3.1	GAZE VELOCITY	. 38
5.3.2	GAIN	. 41
5.4	Statistical analysis	42
5.4.1	GAZE VELOCITY	. 42
5.4.2	GAIN	. 43
5.4.3	GAIN OVER TARGET VELOCITY (LINEAR MODELS)	. 43
5.4.4	LINEAR MIXED MODEL	. 44
<u>6</u> <u>C</u>	DISCUSSION	<u>. 45</u>
6.1	Outcomes	45
6.2	Population	48
6.3	Procedures	48
6.4	Limitations and Outlook	49
7 4	PPFNDIX	. 52

SCHE	RIFTLICHE ERKLÄRUNG	. 73
<u>8</u> <u>A</u>	ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	<u>. 72</u>
7.4	Bibliography	58
inste	ead of 40°/s	57
7.3	Statistical measures after exclusion of saccades through threshold 100°/	s
7.2	Overview demographic data	54
7.1	Flyer used for recruitment	52

List of figures

FIGURE 3.1 ANTERIOR (L.) AND POSTERIOR (R.) SEGMENT OF THE EYE ACCORDING TO KASCH	(E ET AL.
2014, P.7. ⁴²	16
FIGURE 3.2 VISUAL PATHWAY ACCORDING TO JOUKAL 2017, PAGE 2.47	17
FIGURE 3.3 GAIN STRUCTURES REGARDING VISUAL PATHWAYS ⁴⁹	18
FIGURE 3.4 BRAIN SCHEMATIC FOR THE SMOOTH PURSUIT NETWORK MODIFIED FROM BRUC	KNER ET
AL. P.13 ^{66(P13)} AND SCHÜNKE ET AL. ⁶⁷ ACC = ANTERIOR CINGULATE CORTEX. V5 AS A	
PROJECTION FROM THE LATERAL VIEW.	20
FIGURE 3.5 MEAN MAINTENANCE GAIN. THE GREY LINE REPRESENTS THE TARGET (AT VELOCI	ГҮ
16°/S), THE BLACK LINE THE GAZE AND THE GREY BOX THE SLOT USED FOR SPEM-ANALY	(SIS
AFTER EXCLUSION OF SACCADES FROM LENCER ET AL. ^{2(P138)}	23
FIGURE 4.1 SETUP FOR EYE TRACKING	27
FIGURE 4.2 NEAREST NEIGHBOR MATCHING WITH UNADJUSTED = BEFORE MATCHING, ADJUS	TED =
AFTER MATCHING.	
FIGURE 4.3 ROW COUNT DURING DATA CLEANSING, IN 1000	35
FIGURE 5.1 DISTRIBUTION OF GAZE VELOCITY, WITH GAZE VELOCITY ROUNDED TO 1°/S	38
FIGURE 5.2 GAZE VELOCITY PER GROUP OVER TIME FOR 1 ST TRIAL	39
FIGURE 5.3 OVERVIEW GAZE VELOCITIES AND TARGET VELOCITY PER TRIAL	40
FIGURE 5.4 GAIN PER GROUP OVER TIME	41
FIGURE 5.5 GAIN OVER TARGET VELOCITY PER TRIAL, ONE DOT REPRESENTING AGGREGATED D)ATA PER
TRIAL PER GROUP	44
FIGURE 7.1 FLYER RECRUITMENT PARTICIPANTS PAGE 1	52
FIGURE 7.2 FLYER RECRUITMENT PARTICIPANTS PAGE 2	53

List of tables

TABLE 1 DEMOGRAPHIC DATA WITH SD = STANDARD DEVIATION
TABLE 2 OVERVIEW TARGET VELOCITIES AND TRIAL DURATION, WITH PX = PIXEL
TABLE 3 OVERVIEW SACCADE THRESHOLDS IN LITERATURE
TABLE 4 OVERVIEW GROUPS AFTER MATCHING, COVARIATES USED FOR MATCHING DISPLAYED IN
THICK FONT
TABLE 5 ANOVA RESULTS CBCL 37
TABLE 6 ANOVA RESULTS RBS-R 37
TABLE 7 ANOVA RESULTS SRS-16 37
TABLE 8 OVERVIEW FINDINGS WHEN GAIN <0.5 42
TABLE 9 COMPARISON GAZE VELOCITY OVER GROUPS FOR 1ST TRIAL
TABLE 10 COMPARISON GAIN OVER GROUPS 43
TABLE 11 DEPENDENCY GAIN ON TARGET VELOCITY 43
TABLE 12 OVERVIEW LINEAR MIXED MODEL 45
TABLE 13 ESTIMATED MARGINAL MEANS OF LINEAR TRENDS 45
TABLE 14 OVERVIEW DEMOGRAPHIC DATA ASD-GROUP 54
TABLE 15 OVERVIEW DEMOGRAPHIC DATA TD-GROUP
TABLE 16 OVERVIEW GROUPS BEFORE MATCHING WITH SACCADE-THRESHOLD 100°/S
TABLE 17 OVERVIEW GROUPS AFTER MATCHING WITH SACCADE-THRESHOLD 100°/S

Abbreviations

[]	Round down to next integer		
A-FFIP	ASD-specific-Frankfurt Early Intervention Program		
ADI-R	Autism Diagnostic Interview-Revised		
ADOS	Autism Diagnostic Observation Schedule		
ASD	Autism-spectrum-disorder ≙ Autismus-Spektrum-Störung		
BAYLEY	Bayley Scales of Infant and Toddler Development		
CBCL 1 ½-5	Child Behavior Checklist 1 1/2 -5		
CBCL 4-18	Child Behavior Checklist 4-18		
CCC-2	Children's Communication Checklist-2		
CCL-R	Children's Communication Checklist revised		
CL	Confidence level		
cm	Centimeter		
CR	Corneal reflection		
dpt	Diopter		
DSM-PDP	Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders-		
	Pervasive Developmental Problems		
DSM V	5th edition of the "Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental		
	Disorders"		
EEG	Electroencephalography		
e.g.	exempli gratia (English: for example)		
LM	Linear model		
mm	Millimeter		
MRI	Magnetic resonance imaging		
ms	Millisecond		
рх	Pixel		
RBS-R	Repetitive Behaviors Scale – Revised		
RSME	Root Mean Square Error		
scr _x , scr _y	Screen, measure for x- and y-position, 1 = one screen width		
	resp. height		
S	Second		
SPG	Smooth Pursuit Gain		
SPEM	Smooth Pursuit Eye Movements		

SRS T-Score	Social Responsiveness Scale T-score
SRS-16	Social Responsiveness Scale-16 item version
TD	Typically developing
VC	Visual cortex
WPPSI III	Wechsler Preschool and Primary Scale of Intelligence III
z.B.	zum Beispiel (English: for example)

Definitions regarding the eye-tracker

axis [px] the x-/y-axis of the screen with 1920 and 1080 pixel

gazepos_x [px] x-position of gaze

gazepos_y [px] y-position of gaze

moment Every trial consists of several moments. Each moment represents one recording of ball and gaze position at one point in time.

timestamp [ms] time point of each moment

trial This task consists of 6 horizontal and 6 vertical trials per participant. The duration of one trial is defined by the target movement along one screen dimension (width = horizontal, height = vertical) with an increasing velocity of the target per trial. The odd-numbered figures represent the horizontal trials, while the even-numbered represent the vertical ones. numeration of the moments per trial

Additional measures and definitions

accuracy [px]¹

root mean square error (RMSE)

=
$$\sqrt{(x_{pos} - gazepos_x)^2 + (y_{pos} - gazepos_y)^2}$$

chronological age developmental age gain group.numeric sex biological age result of BAYLEY-/WPPSI III-testing <u>gazevelocity</u> targetvelocity 0: TD, 1: ASD 0: male; 1: female

smooth pursuit velocity	gaze velocity at the time of smooth pursuit eye		
	movement		
target direction	0: horizontal, 1: vertical		
time [s]	$=\frac{timestamp-(first\ timestamp\ of\ belonging\ trial)}{10^6}$		
trial.index	numeration of the 12 trials per participant		
trial.index.6	modified trial-counter per target direction		
x _{pos} [px]	= $\left\lfloor \frac{ts.index}{5} \right\rfloor * targetvelocity + 1$, if horizontal,		
	otherwise 960		
y _{pos} [px]	$= \left\lfloor \frac{ts.index}{5} \right\rfloor * targetvelocity + 1, \text{ if vertical},$		
	otherwise, 540		

1 Zusammenfassung

Eine Störung aus dem Autismus-Spektrum (ASD) ist eine in der frühen Kindheit einsetzende neurologische Entwicklungsstörung.^{3–6} Sie tritt in verschiedenen Schweregraden auf und beeinflusst die Betroffenen somit unterschiedlich stark in ihrem Leben.⁷ Eine frühzeitige Diagnose von ASD ist elementar, um Kindern eine bestmögliche Förderung zu ermöglichen.⁸ Eye-Tracking kann hierbei eine frühere Diagnostik von ASD unterstützen: Verschiedene Studien zeigen Unterschiede der Augenbewegung bei Menschen mit Autismus-Spektrum-Störung (ASD) gegenüber sich neurotypisch entwickelnden Kindern (TD). Unterschiedliche Augenbewegungen können zu einer veränderten visuellen Wahrnehmung führen. Diese wiederum kann abweichende Aufmerksamkeits-, Kommunikations- und soziale Interaktionsschwierigkeiten zur Folge haben.⁹⁻¹² Eye-Tracker erfassen die Augenbewegung in hoher zeitlicher Auflösung.¹³ Für die Testung von jungen Kindern hat sich das Hornhautreflexions-Eye-Tracking bewährt, da hierbei keine störenden Vorrichtungen, wie beispielsweise eine spezielle Brille, nötig sind.¹⁴ Man unterscheidet drei Typen von Augenbewegung: Fixationen, Sakkaden (schnelle und kurze Augenbewegungen)¹⁵ und kontinuierliche Augenbewegungen, auch Smooth Pursuit Eye Movements (SPEM). Letztere sind Thema der vorliegenden Arbeit. SPEM ermöglichen das Verfolgen von sich bewegenden Objekten auf gleichmäßige Weise (engl. smooth). Sie bestehen aus zwei Phasen: Initiierungsphase (die ersten 50-100ms) sowie Erhaltungsphase (nach ca. 100ms). Zur Quantifizierung der SPEM wird meist der sogenannte Gain-Index berechnet. Dieser ist definiert als das Verhältnis der SPEM-Geschwindigkeit zu der Geschwindigkeit des Objekts und liegt idealerweise bei 1.² Bei einem Gain-Index von 1 würde sich eine perfekte Verfolgung des Objektes durch die Proband:in zeigen, da die SPEM-Geschwindigkeit die gleiche ist wie die Objektgeschwindigkeit.

Die SPEM bei jungen Kindern mit ASD sind bisher wenig untersucht worden. Einzelne vorangegangene Studien zeigten jedoch sowohl in der Initiierungsphase, als auch in der Erhaltungsphase Auffälligkeiten bei Kindern mit ASD.^{11,12,16} Da im Kleinkindalter die Grundsteine für die Ausbildung von sozialen Fähigkeiten gelegt werden,^{17–19} wird vermutet, dass eine abweichende SPEM zu veränderten Entwicklungsprozessen betragen könnten.

12

In der vorliegenden Studie wurden Klein- und Vorschulkinder mit ASD und sich neurotypisch entwickelnde Kinder (TD) (Alter zwischen 1,5 und 6 Jahren, ASD: n = 33, TD: n = 33) untersucht. Die Gruppen wurden nach kognitiver Fähigkeit (BAYLEY oder WPPSI-III)^{20,21} und Geschlecht gematcht. Zentrales Ziel war dabei der Vergleich des *Gain-Index* (Smooth Pursuit Gain = SPG) von Teilnehmer:innen mit ASD im Vergleich zur Kontrollgruppe. Vermutet wurde ein geringerer smooth pursuit gain (SPG) bei Kindern mit ASD.²²

In der vorliegenden Studie zeigte sich ein signifikanter Einfluss der Gruppe auf den Gain-Index bei Berücksichtigung der Interaktion zwischen Objektgeschwindigkeit und Gruppe (p = 0.041). Die TD-Gruppe zeigte eine stärkere Abhängigkeit von der zunehmenden Objektgeschwindigkeit als die ASD-Gruppe mit einem Trend von -0.30 ± 0.11 in der TD-Gruppe und einem Trend von -0.13 ± 0.12 in der ASD-Gruppe. Die Ergebnisse über die Gruppen hinweg zeigen, dass der SPG mit steigender Objektgeschwindigkeit abnahm und in vertikalen Seguenzen schneller abfiel als in horizontalen Seguenzen. Darüber hinaus zeigten Teilnehmer:innen in vertikalen Sequenzen einen niedrigeren SPG als in horizontalen Sequenzen.

Kinder im Vorschulalter stellen eine Gruppe dar, die bisher wenig Gegenstand von Forschung gewesen ist. Zusätzlich gibt es bis dato eine begrenzte Anzahl an Studien, die sich mit SPEM in ASD auseinandersetzen. Um einen möglichen Gruppenunterschied ohne Wechselwirkungen zu überprüfen, sollte eine Studie mit einer größeren Stichprobengröße und einheitlicher Objektgeschwindigkeit sowie Objektrichtung erfolgen.

2 Summary

Autism Spectrum Disorder (ASD) is a neurodevelopmental condition with an onset in early development.^{3–6} ASD has varying degrees of severity and thus affects people differently throughout their lives.⁷ Early diagnosis of ASD is essential to provide children with individually-tailored support.⁸ Eye-tracking may contribute to an earlier diagnosis: Several studies showed differences in eye movements between people with autism spectrum disorder (ASD) and typically developing controls (TD). Different eye movements may contribute to different

13

visual perception that perpetuates to problems in attention, communication and social interaction.^{9,10,12,23}

Eye movements are divided into: (1) Fixations (2) Saccades (fast and short eye movements)¹⁵ and (3) Smooth Pursuit Eye Movements (SPEM). SPEM follow the target in a continuous manner.²⁴ The latter are the subject of the present thesis. SPEM consist of two phases: the open loop phase (= phase of initiation, first 50-100ms) and the closed loop phase (= phase of maintenance, after about 100ms).² SPEM are usually measured by a gain index. It is defined as the ratio of smooth pursuit velocity and visual target velocity and ideally equals to 1.²

In young children, corneal-reflection (CR) eye-tracking is usually applied to quantify eye movement. It allows precise measurements without the use of potentially intrusive devices.¹⁴

Studies in ASD reported deficits in open loop and closed loop pursuit in children and adults with a mean age of 19.32 (TD) and 20.04 (ASD) years.^{12,25} However, SPEM in preschoolers with ASD remain understudied, although this developmental phase is crucial to the development of non-social and social attentional abilities.^{17–19}

In the present study 66 toddlers and preschoolers (18 to 72 months; ASD: n = 33, TD: n = 33) with matched cognitive abilities and sex were assessed. The main objective was to compare the gain index (Smooth Pursuit Gain = SPG). SPEM were compared between groups with gain index as a dependent measure. We hypothesized that participants with ASD show lower average gain compared to the control group.²²

We could show a significant group influence on the gain when considering interactions between target velocity and group (p = 0.041). The TD group showed a greater dependence on the increasing object speed than the ASD group with a trend of -0.30 ± 0.11 in the TD group and a trend of -0.13 ± 0.12 in the ASD group. Across groups, the gain decreased with increasing target velocity and dropped faster in vertical than in horizontal trials. Additionally, participants showed a lower SPG in vertical sequences than in horizontal sequences. This supports the general validity of the measure.

Toddlers and preschoolers represent a group that has been subject of little research to date. In addition, there has been only a limited number of studies analyzing SPEM in ASD. To check for a possible group difference without interactions a study with a larger sample size at fixed target velocity and target direction should follow.

3 Introduction

3.1 Autism-Spectrum disorder (ASD)

Autism spectrum disorder (ASD) is an early-onset and persistent neurodevelopmental condition that is characterized by difficulties in social interactions and restrictive repetitive behaviors (e.g. hand-flapping, adjusting objectives).^{3–6} Patients often present delayed developmental milestone or stereotyped speech. Several studies show non-social attention deficits in ASD.^{e.g.} ^{12,26} The prevalence is at least 1% in a global population and approximately four times higher in males than in females.^{5,27,28}

A diagnosis of ASD according to the DSM-V is dependent on the following symptom criteria: 1. Developmental deficits must be present in each area of social communication and interaction (social exchange, nonverbal communication skills and relationship establishment/maintenance). 2. At least two of the four types of restricted-repetitive behaviors must be reported. 3. The symptoms must affect the child significantly in everyday life and can't be explained by intellectual and/ or global development delay. The named above can present themselves at an early age, starting at about 18 months.^{8,29}

Current research suggests an interaction of genetic and environmental factors in the etiology of ASD.^{5,27} The first symptoms typically are observed at the age of three years.⁵ ASD manifests itself in varying degrees of severity: some patients live independent lives, while others require lifelong support.⁷ Various studies have shown that adults with ASD have higher rates of under-/unemployment, a lack of reciprocal relationships and even higher mortality rates.^{7,30–32}

ASD is further associated with high rates in somatic and psychiatric comorbidity.^{33,34}

ASD is related to high costs in the health care sector and often associated with a high burden to social systems. Knapp et al.⁵ estimated the lifetime cost of individuals with ASD in the UK to be around £1 million, depending on whether the patient was affected by a cognitive disability.⁶ The lifetime cost for individuals with ASD in the USA is estimated to be between \$1.5 and \$2.5 million.

The difficulty in finding an appropriate treatment for ASD may be due to the heterogeneity of ASD symptom phenotypes. To date, both the pathophysiology and the etiology of ASD remain elusive.³⁵ There are no curative treatment for the core symptoms of ASD.^{36,37} However, several authors have discussed the potential of early intervention for children with ASD.^{38–42} Children who received an early intervention (between 18-48 months) showed improvement in IQ and language, as well as in social interaction and daily-life functioning. Early intervention was also associated with an outcome of lower severity in ASD symptoms.^{39,41,42} Eye-tracking may assist in an earlier diagnosis that enables early interventions and improves lifetime outcome.



3.2 Anatomy of the eye

Figure 3.1 Anterior (I.) and posterior (r.) segment of the eye according to Kaschke et al. 2014, p.7. ⁴³

The eye consists of the eyeball, the optic nerve and several protective and supporting structures. Anatomically, the eyeball can be divided into the anterior segment and the posterior segments (s. figures above). The anterior segment contains the cornea, a transparent layer with a refractive power of 43 diopter (dpt) that reflects infrared light, which is utilized in eye-tracking.^{44,45}

The retina can be found in the posterior part. The retina consists of 127 million photoreceptors. The greatest density of photoreceptors is found on the fovea that is located at a central area of the retina and allows for the sharpest vision of the visual apparatus.⁴⁵ The fovea has a diameter of 0.5-1 mm.⁴⁶ The retinal periphery has a comparatively bad resolution and is primarily used for motion detection.⁴⁷

When the gaze is directed at an object, the visual information falls on the fovea, ensuring sharp vision.

3.3 Visual pathway and human vision



Figure 3.2 Visual pathway according to Joukal 2017, page 2.48

The visual pathway originates from the axons of the retinal ganglion cells, which make up the optic nerve. The optic nerve enters the skull through the foramen opticum to reach the optic chiasma. Here the fibers of the nasal parts of the retina cross to the other side and combine themselves with the lateral retinal parts of the opposite side to the optic tract. In the lateral geniculate body, the axons of the retinal ganglion cells are connected to the following cells and the visual information is transmitted to the optic radiation. The striate area then forms the first part of the visual cortex (V1), which is the basis of the binocular vision. Depending on the type of vision being used, different parts of the human brain are involved: for example, color and shape are rather processed in the inferotemporal cortex, while motion and depth perception are rather processed in the parietal posterior cortex (s. figure below).⁴⁵



Figure 3.3 Gain structures regarding visual pathways⁴⁹

3.4 Eye movements

There are three different types of eye-movements: Fixation, saccades and smooth pursuit.¹

3.4.1 Fixations and fixational eye movements

Fixations are moments of relative stasis in which the gaze is kept on an object. It allows sharp vision on the focused object. However, small movements are essential to avoid neural adaptation and consequent reduction of vision: Microsaccades, drifts and oculomotor microtremor.¹

Microsaccades are the largest of these three eye movements, with a frequency of 1-2 jerks/second and a duration of 25 ms.^{1,50} They typically occur in a conjugate manner and have an amplitude of <1 degree.⁵¹ It can be difficult to distinguish between microsaccades and saccades. Therefore, it has been suggested that they share the same underlying circuitry. Some authors have even conjugated them as the same type of eye movement.^{1,52,53}

Drifts are slow and steady eye movements that occur in between microsaccades.^{1,50} They have a velocity of approximately 50 arcmin/s and with an amplitude of less than 0.1°. This is a much smaller than a microsaccade.^{1,54}

Drifts are thought to play a compensatory role in ensuring precise fixation when microsaccades are of poor quality or absent.^{55–58}

Oculomotor microtremors, hereafter referred to as tremors, are the tiniest fixational eye movements. They occur simultaneously with drifts. Tremors have a high frequency of about 90 Hz and small amplitude of about 4/1000 degrees.^{50,59} High-resolution equipment is essential to detect them.⁶⁰ While some authors claim that tremor originates from motor neurons,⁶¹ others claim that it originates from antagonistic muscles.⁶²

3.4.2 Saccades

Saccades are rapid, brief eye movements that allow us to explore our environment. Saccades occur at a frequency of approximately two to three times per second. They can be initiated internally/voluntarily or triggered by an external source. Voluntary saccades occur in special situations and require more concentration and focus for their execution than visually guided saccades, which appear frequently in everyday situations when moving the head and body. In between saccadic movements, there are fixational movements. Thus, these two types of eye movements are closely related and intertwined.¹⁵

3.4.3 Smooth Pursuit Eye Movements (SPEM)

SPEM are continuous eye movements that enable the gaze to follow a moving object smoothly up until a speed of ~30 degrees of visual angle. This is crucial to keep the retinal image on the fovea, which is the site of the sharpest vision.² SPEM consist of two phases: 1. The open loop phase (initiation phase) consists of the first 50-100ms, during which exogenous visual target information is encoded and translated to SPEM oculomotor movement that allows foveal fixation of the visual target. 2. The closed loop phase (maintenance phase) begins after approximately 100ms and is driven by continuous feedback such as predictive or performance-based information and extra retinal factors.^{1,9,63}

SPEM can be initiated by motion perception and auditory stimuli. Besides the processing of visual motion and auditory stimuli, the control of SPEM requires a sensorimotor transformation of the motion signal into an oculomotor command and its integration into extra retinal mechanisms. It has been shown that SPEM

can be modified by working memory, visuospatial attention, visuomotor control and also the amount of experience with the stimulus.^{1,64}

Visual target information consists of target speed and orientation, which is translated into an ocular command that is then transmitted to the oculomotor nuclei of the brainstem. To maintain the pursuit, a combination of retinal feedback on foveal fixation status and extra retinal mechanisms such as an efference copy of the demand, anticipation and prediction is essential. The velocity of smooth pursuit roughly equals the target velocity to follow the moving target. The goal of tracking the moving target is to keep the image on the retina.^{1,65} In the analysis of SPEM, several aspects of pursuit are assessed: 1) initiation of pursuit movement 2) pursuit maintenance 3) cognitive components such as prediction and anticipation using knowledge of predictable target movement.¹



3.4.3.1 Neural Networks of Smooth Pursuit Eye Movements

Figure 3.4 Brain schematic for the smooth pursuit network modified from Bruckner et al. $p.13^{66(p13)}$ and Schünke et al.⁶⁷ ACC = anterior cingulate cortex. V5 as a projection from the lateral view.

The visual pathway describes how and where eye movements are generated and processed. The most important areas involved in eye movements are the frontal eye fields adjacent to the frontal cortex, the posterior parietal cortex, and the occipital and temporal lobes. In addition, the cerebellum is also important for the initiation and maintenance of pursuit.⁶⁸ All of these are connected by association

pathways.⁶⁹ From the primary visual cortex, information is sent to the human visual area V5.¹ Several authors argue that this area is crucial for smooth pursuit control, also because a positive correlation between smooth pursuit velocity and neural activity in V5 has been shown.^{1,70,71} The posterior parietal cortex, which follows the V5, is not only important for maintaining fixations but also for suppressing saccades during smooth pursuit.^{72,73} Nagel et al.⁷⁴ and Konen et al.⁷⁵ reported that neurons in the ventral intraparietal area monitor the pursuit response. Fundamental for the initiation of pursuit are the areas in the frontal cortex, where the actual command for smooth pursuit originates.⁷⁶

3.4.3.2 Smooth pursuit gain

Smooth pursuit gain is defined as the ratio of the smooth pursuit velocity and the velocity of the visual target. It is a commonly used parameter measuring pursuit maintenance and thus quantifies the pursuit performance. The ideal ratio is one.² Here, the smooth pursuit velocity is equal to the target velocity and thus shows a perfect tracking of the target. Smooth pursuit gain differs by target velocity, while best performance is achieved at target velocities between 15 and 30°/s.^{77,78}

3.5 Eye-tracking

Eye-tracking is used to analyze the people's gaze behavior and can therefore be used to track smooth pursuit performance.¹

3.5.1 Eye-tracking in children

Eye tracking in children is usually achieved by the corneal reflection (CR) method. It has a high spatial and temporal accuracy.⁴⁴ Initial CR eye-tracking was developed in the 1960's by Haith (1969), Salapatek and Kessen (1966).^{79,80} Infrared light is reflected off the cornea and with the sphericity of the eyeball, the reflection remains relatively constant despite eye movement. In addition, infrared light is not visible to the human eye and therefore doesn't elicit a response. A calibration is required to assess individual eye ball features: For children older than 4 months, a 5-to-6-point calibration has been found to be appropriate. Here five to six different positions on the screen are chosen and at each of them the calibration procedure will be performed: an object moves towards the calibration

point, stays there for 0.5s and becomes smaller. This enables the eye to focus on the object. Eventually, the eye tracker stores the eye's data.⁸¹ Screen attendance can be emphasized by the presentation of appealing stimuli.⁴⁴

3.5.2 Eye-tracking in ASD

There has been research on eye tracking in ASD regarding adults and children. Riddiford et al.⁸² showed a correlation between the gaze's focus on the head/ face of people and social ability in ASD. Additionally, they stated that the social ability was influenced by other factors, e.g., intelligence. Frazier et al.⁸³ and Chita-Tegmark et al.⁸⁴ also conducted meta-analyses presenting diminished social attention in ASD compared to TD. The difficulty in social attention in ASD became more striking when more than one person was displayed. This was underlined by Riddiford et al.⁸². Frazier et al.⁸³ stated that people with ASD struggled to differentiate between important and non-significant information for attention. Dalton et al.⁸⁵ suggested that reduced gaze fixation and subsequent hypoactivation of the fusiform gyrus is ubiquitous in ASD.

Kwon et al.⁸⁶, Jones et al.⁸⁷ and Papagiannopoulou et al.⁸⁸ presented results regarding characteristics in children with ASD. Kwon et al.⁸⁶ analyzed how toddlers' gaze changed when geometrical stimuli served as distraction from a social scene. They showed that fixation of eye-regions didn't differ between the two groups. Nevertheless, fixation of faces was diminished in toddlers with ASD. This became even more noticeable when geometrical figures were added to the scene.⁸⁶ Papagiannopoulou et al.⁸⁸ found that children with ASD had a shorter duration of gaze fixation than TD controls when looking at eye regions. Jones et al.⁸⁷ revealed that children with ASD are not born with a deficit in eye fixation but rather present a decline in the first year of age.

However, limited research on SPEM in children with ASD exists. Johnson et al.¹¹ and Takarae et al.²² showed a significantly lower gain in the open-loop phase and the closed-loop phases. Aitkin et al.⁸⁹ found no significant abnormalities regarding the anticipatory SPEM in ASD.

Previous research by Lencer et al.² explored gaze velocity during phases of optimal gain (see figure 5.5). The group excluded saccades before further

22

interpretation and mean gaze velocity varied between 10 and 20°/s (degrees per visual angle).²



Figure 3.5 Mean maintenance gain. The grey line represents the target (at velocity 16°/s), the black line the gaze and the grey box the slot used for SPEM-analysis after exclusion of saccades from Lencer et al.^{2(p138)}

3.6 Objective

SPEM in preschoolers with ASD remain largely unexplored. To date, only few studies have examined SPEM in ASD.^{e.g. 2,11,22} However, this developmental period is critical for the development of non-social and social attentional difficulties that might be associated with altered smooth pursuit.^{17–19} Thus, we assessed toddlers and preschoolers with ASD and typically developing controls (TD) matched for cognitive ability and sex. We compared the smooth pursuit gain for each subject and hypothesized that subjects with ASD would have lower mean gain compared to the control group.

Findings may contribute to a further characterization of different eye movements in ASD. This could inform advances in the earlier diagnosis of ASD, which would allow for potentially earlier intervention and improved support for children with ASD.

4 Materials and methods

4.1 Participants and recruitment

A total of 92 participants (ASD: 46, TD: 46) age of 1.5 to 6 years, both female and male, participated in the current study. After exclusion and matching (s. below) a

total of 66 participants (ASD: 33, TD: 33) were analyzed. Demographics are shown in the figure below.

Variable	Measure	ASD	TD
Participants	Number	33	33
Sex	Females	21%	42%
	Mean	47.4	43.1
Ago [montho]	SD	9.9	15.6
Age [monuns]	Minimum	26	24
	Maximum	65	77
	Mean	61.9	103.4
10	SD	16.9	11.9
	Minimum	39	73
	Maximum	101	132
	Mean	63.8	44.6
	SD	9.0	7.7
CBCL	Minimum	46	31
	Maximum	93	58
	Mean	27.8	4.8
SDS 16	SD	7.6	3.0
363-10	Minimum	12	1
	Maximum	39	12
	Mean	38.2	10.0
	SD	26.9	11.0
KDO-K	Minimum	2	0
	Maximum	126	54
	Mean	6.8	
4008	SD	1.5	
AD05	Minimum	4	
	Maximum	10	
	Mean	30.6	
	SD	13.1	
ADI-K	Minimum	13	
	Maximum	57	

Table 1 Demographic data with SD = standard deviation

The control group was recruited through advertisement on social media, kindergartens, and cultural programs such as theaters, museums, and recreational activities. Participants with ASD were recruited through the A-FFIP-study. The A-FFIP study is a multicenter, randomized controlled study comparing the *Frankfurt Early Intervention Program* to common early interventions for young children with ASD.⁹⁰

ASD was diagnosed by clinical experts according to DSM-V-criteria using the Autism Diagnostic Observation Schedule (ADOS) and the Autism Diagnostic Interview-Revised (ADI-R).

Exclusion criteria were an intellectual/developmental quotient <30 and a developmental age <12 months, chronic neurological or neurodegenerative or attachment disorder, unstable epilepsy, severe psychosocial deprivation, severe sensory impairment, cerebral palsy, Rett/Angelman syndrome, institutional upbringing as well as non-fluent German-speaking caregivers.

TD participants were also excluded if they presented at least one scale of the Child Behavior Checklist $1\frac{1}{2}$ - 5 in clinically significant ranges (T > 65) and a Social Responsiveness Scale (SRS) T-score > 75.^{91,92} The SRS T-score was interpolated from the sum score of the Social Responsiveness Scale-16 item version (SRS-16), which has been shown to be highly correlated with the SRS long form (r = 0.98).⁹³

Thirteen ASD- and five TD-participants were excluded for criteria named above or for assessment difficulties like insufficient screen attention, strabismus and abortion of the testing.

Next, the participants were matched for IQ and sex. This resulted in the exclusion of a further eight TD-probands.

Participants in the ASD-group showed a great discrepancy between their chronological age and the developmental age (result of the intellectual/ developmental tests described in *4.3*). Regarding sex [percentage of females], we found that 21% of the ASD group were female, while the TD group had 42% females. A female-to-male ratio of 4:1 has been reported in ASD.^{5,94} This is almost exactly the same ratio as in our study population. Compared to the population distribution in Germany, where 49% of children < 10 years of age in 2020 were female (3,692,000 females, 3,896,000 males)⁹⁵, females are overrepresented in the TD group.

Informed consent of the participation was given by the caregivers/ legal guardians in written form. Ethical approval was granted by the Ethics Committee of the Medical Faculty of the *Johann Wolfgang Goethe-University, Frankfurt/M.*

25

4.2 Procedures

Data were collected from June 25th 2018 to October 15th 2020 via questionnaires, developmental or intellectual testing and eye tracking. Once participants and their legal guardians agreed to participate in our study, we sent them the questionnaires and asked them to complete them in advance. Prior to developmental or intellectual testing, the participants were given the opportunity to familiarize themselves with the material and the examiner. In addition, caregivers could join the assessments to comfort the participants. Participants from 18 to 35 months completed the Bayley Scale of Infant and Toddler Development (BAYLEY) scales to assess their developmental age, whereas participants from 36 to 72 months completed the Wechsler Preschool and Primary Scale of Intelligence III (WPPSI III) performance scale (s. chapter 4.3.2).^{20,21} When participants in the respective age range were not able to do the WPPSI III, we applied the BAYLEY scales as an alternative measure. WPPSI III results were translated to a developmental age estimate.

In most cases, the eye-tracking was assessed on the same day as the developmental or intellectual testing. For children with a low attention span in the cognitive testing, the eye-tracking-assessment was postponed to a second appointment. Participants with ASD returned a third time for the ADOS-2-assessment.

For the eye tracking assessment, the room was dimly lit without direct sunlight. Depending on the participants preference, the participant sat either in a highchair by her-/himself or on the caregiver's lap during the assessment. If the participant sat alone, the caregiver sat next to the participant, but outside the track box of the eye-tracker. The distance between the participant and the eye-tracking battery was between 60 and 80 cm. Eye-tracking was monitored on a separate experimenter screen. The experimenter was seated next to the computer so that he/she could see the participant, the eye-tracking battery and the additional monitor at the same time. The setup is shown in the figure below.

26



Figure 4.1 Setup for eye tracking

The participant was asked to attend at the screen. Before starting the experimental tasks, a short (approx. 2 minutes), child-friendly video chosen by the family was shown to motivate the participant. Next, a 5–point calibration was performed. There, the eye-tracker calculated gaze data by combining measurements of the participants' eyes with an internal 3D-eye-model.⁸¹ This was followed by the actual eye-tracking assessment. The experimental tasks were interspaced by child-friendly, motivational video sequences to maintain the participants' motivation and screen attendance.

The SPEM-task was one of several tasks in a more extensive eye tracking battery, which took about 25 minutes to complete. The SPEM-task was presented at a pseudorandom position within the eye-tracking battery. The SPEM-task only took 1 minute to complete. The eye-tracking battery was coded in Matlab with Psychtoolbox-3 and is freely available online.⁹⁶

4.3 Measures

Analysis and modeling were performed with *R version 4.1.3* with the following packages: cobalt⁹⁷, contrast⁹⁸, dplyr⁹⁹, effsize¹⁰⁰, emmeans¹⁰¹, ggplot2¹⁰², Ime4¹⁰³, ImerTest¹⁰⁴, magrittr¹⁰⁵, Matchit¹⁰⁶, openxIsx¹⁰⁷, psych¹⁰⁸, readxI¹⁰⁹, tidyverse¹¹⁰, WriteXLS¹¹¹, zoo¹¹².

4.3.1 Bayley Scales of Infant and Toddler Development (BAYLEY)

The BAYLEY is a standardized quantitative score for assessing child development. It is commonly used in clinical studies to assess developmental delays in children from 1 to 42 months of age. It takes approximately 0.5 to 1.5 hours to complete the entire score. The score consists of several play tasks to assess the following scales: cognitive, language, motor, social-emotional and adaptive behavior. The last two scales are assessed through interviews with caregivers, while the cognitive, language and motor scales are to be administered by health care professionals. The test kit consists of different toys such as dolls, balls, blocks and cards, and a stimulus book. The test follows a step ladder format: the child's age determines the starting point. However, if the child is unable to complete the first three tasks after the age-appropriate starting point, the next lower starting point needs to be selected. Also, if the child can't complete a certain number of subsequent items, the test is stopped, and the results can then be calculated. The result is classified by comparing the developmental age to a normative age-matched representative.^{113,114}

4.3.2 Wechsler Preschool and Primary Scale of Intelligence III (WPPSI III)

The WPPSI III is an intelligence test for children aged between 36 and 86 months.¹¹⁵ The scale consists of 14 subtests that can be divided into four parts: General Language Scale (only for the age group 48 to 86 months), Verbal Scale, Performance Scale and Processing Speed. The test takes between 20 and 60 minutes, depending on the age and the child's performance. It is important to pay attention to the child's behavior during the testing, as it may alter the results and should therefore be taken into account in the evaluation.¹¹⁶ The WPPSI is the most wisely applied intelligence test in preschool age.¹¹⁷

4.3.3 Social Responsive Scale 16 (SRS-16)

The SRS-16 is a screening tool for autism spectrum disorders.¹¹⁸ It is administered by caregivers and/ or teachers, which evaluate children's everyday behavior. It assesses 16 items in five areas, such as "social awareness, social cognition, social communication, social motivation, and autistic mannerisms"¹¹⁹.⁹³

4.3.4 Child Behavior Checklist 1½-5 and 4-18 (CBCL 1½-5 and 4-18) The CBCL was developed to assess a wide range of behavioral and emotional problems in children. It has been applied as a screening tool of general psychopathology in children and adolescents aged 4-18 years.¹²⁰ The CBCL consists of 11 subscales: 3 competence scales (school, social and activity) and 8 syndrome scales.¹²¹ The syndrome scales are divided into internalizing (e.g. somatic problems, anxiety/depression, withdrawn) and externalizing (attention problems, aggressive behavior).¹²² There are different versions of the CBCL depending on the child's age: The CBCL 1½-5 covers the preschool age.¹²³

4.3.5 Children's Communication Checklist-2 (CCC-2) and Children's Communication Checklist revised (CCC-R)

The CCC-2 was developed by Bishop in 2003 and focuses on assessing children's communication strengths and weaknesses in everyday life.¹²⁴ While the CCC-2 consists of 70 items, a study by Wellnitz et al.¹²⁶ presented a revised CCC that is a shorter and a clinically relevant alternative to the CCC-2. The CCC-R consists of 39 items and only 2 subscales, being pragmatic language and grammatical-semantic language. Both questionnaires are completed by caregivers.^{124–126}

4.3.6 Repetitive Behaviors Scale - Revised (RBS-R)

The RBS-R is a screening instrument for the assessment of restrictive and repetitive behavior (RRB).¹²⁷ The RBS-R consists of 6 subscales with 43 items that are rated on a scale of 0-3 ("0=behavior does not occur", "3=behavior occurs and is a severe problem") referring to the past month. This allows the examiner the possibility to assess the diversity of RRBs in ASD.¹²⁷ A study by Kästel et al.¹²⁸ found a four-factor-analysis as reliable and valid approach, not only in children with ASD but also in TD, children with mental disorder and intellectual disability. The following scales were found to be fitting to measure repetitive behavior: persistent behavior subscale, stereotyped behavior subscale, self-injurious behavior subscale and compulsive behavior subscale.¹²⁸

4.3.7 SPEM-task

The SPEM-task consisted of 12 trials. Each trial consisted of a target sliding across the display at a constant speed. The target was presented as a blue dot. In horizontal trials, it started at the left and ended at the right end of the display, whereas in vertical tasks, it started at the top and ended at the bottom of the display. Horizontal and vertical target trials were shown in a mixed order with ascending target speeds per trial condition. Target velocities were constant per trial. On each horizontal /vertical trial, the velocity of the target was increased by 20% compared to the last horizontal/vertical trial. The trial duration became shorter as the target became faster. The first trial lasted 4.3 s while the last trial lasted 1.1 s. Vertical trials were shorter than horizontal trials due to the dimensions of the display (16:10 aspect ratio, 24-inch screen, 1920 x 1080 resolution). The velocities and trial durations are shown below (see table 2). Trial.index is a counting method over all trials, while Trial.index.6 represents the counting method per target direction.

Trial index	Trial.index.6	Target direction	Target velocity [px/s]	Trial duration [s]
1	1	Horizontal	416.93	4.30
2	1	Vertical	397.47	2.42
3	2	Horizontal	500.31	3.54
4	2	Vertical	476.96	1.96
5	3	Horizontal	583.70	2.99
6	3	Vertical	556.46	1.64
7	4	Horizontal	667.09	2.58
8	4	Vertical	635.95	1.40
9	5	Horizontal	750.47	2.26
10	5	Vertical	715.44	1.21
11	6	Horizontal	833.86	2.00
12	6	Vertical	794.94	1.06

Table 2 Overview target velocities and trial duration, with *px* = *pixel*

4.4 Data preprocessing

The assessment was performed using the Tobii® TX300 eye-tracker. The eyetracker has an optimal gaze accuracy of 0.4°/s and a sampling rate of 300 Hz (=300 measurements/ seconds). The Tobii Analytics Software Development Kit (SDK) has been applied to record raw data within Matlab.¹²⁹

The eye-tracker used the corneal-reflection method with near-infrared light to detect the participant's eyes. The display resolution was 1920x1080 pixels. The recorded gaze data were preprocessed and analyzed using R version 4.2.0.

4.4.1 Velocity and Distance to screen

We used a single ramp task, in which the target started with a velocity of 416.929 px/s in the first horizontal trial and 397.469 px/s in the first vertical trial. During each trial the target velocity was constant, but increased by 20% with every trial:

target velocity_{horizontal} = (416.929) * (1 + 0.2 * (trial. index. 6 - 1))target velocity_{vertical} = (397.469) * (1 + 0.2 * (trial. index. 6 - 1))

The eye-tracking battery provided the values of x-position and y-position of gaze in relative positions (range 0-1). We converted them into a parameter in pixels by multiplying them with the frame dimensions in pixel:

gaze
$$position_x [px] = gaze position_x [frames] * 1920$$

gaze $position_y [px] = gaze position_y [frames] * 1080$

The eye-tracker also provided time stamps that allow assessing relative durations. We calculated the gaze velocity as the delta of gaze position over time:

gaze velocity =
$$\frac{\Delta \text{ gaze position}}{\Delta \text{ time}} \left[\frac{\text{px}}{\text{s}}\right]$$

In addition, the eye-tracker reported the distance to the screen in mm. To obtain values given in degrees for a better comparison with literature, we first converted the measurements to *rad* using the atan-function, where 0.265 is the factor to

convert pixels to millimeters (screen resolution was 96 px/inch, resulting in 0.265 mm/px.)

measure[rad] = atan
$$\frac{(\text{gaze position } [\text{px}] - \frac{1}{2}axis[px]) * 0.265}{\text{distance to screen } [\text{mm}]}$$

We then calculated the values in *degree*:

measure[degree] = measure[rad] *
$$180^{\circ}/\pi$$

The smooth pursuit gain is the ratio of target and gaze velocity:

smooth pursuit gain = $\frac{\text{target velocity}}{\text{gaze velocity}}$

4.4.2 Exclusion of data

We had to exclude data for different reasons. First, we cleaned data due to duplicate data from one participant (076, 073). Second, data with a validity code >2 in both eyes were excluded according to the Tobii user manual: the lower the validity code (possible values 0-4), the more reliable the identification of a particular eye.⁸¹ If the gaze position was located outside of the screen area (x-position or y-position <0 or > 1 screen-unit), either an interpolation from the other eye was performed if one eye provided data, or the data were excluded. In addition, data were excluded if participants did not look at the screen or if both x-and y-gaze positions were missing.

Data were smoothed using the "rollapply"-function to raise the signal to noise ratio according to Takarae et al.¹² and Ettinger et al.⁷⁸.

To ensure smooth pursuit analysis according to Lencer et al.², we only considered data after the first 300ms and up to the last 300ms of the trial. This excludes the initiation phase of SPEM and also the deceleration of gaze velocity due to anticipation of the task's end.²

For the smooth pursuit maintenance analysis accuracy and gain were estimated. The parameter used to quantify accuracy was the root mean square error (RMSE).² Low RMSE-values represent a better accuracy.¹³⁰ We excluded extreme values that differed by more than 3 standard deviations within participants.

Linear interpolation was used to obtain a complete data set after data cleaning. Linear interpolation has been shown to be an effective method to fill the gaps in SPEM without leading to inappropriate averaging.¹³¹

Saccades characterized by their velocity in degrees per second were excluded. We followed the recommended threshold-values of 40°/s.² This is equal to the median of the thresholds of the available publications listed in the table below.

Author	Year of publication	Threshold [°/s] for saccade detection
Ettinger et al.	2003	30
Salman et al.	2006	30
Bynke et al.	2000	40
Erkelens et al.	2006	40
Lencer et al.	2019	40
Komogortsev et al.	2013	90
Larsson et al.	2015	100

 Table 3 Overview saccade thresholds in literature

Trial data were also excluded if the number of observations was lower than 50% of the average number of observations.

4.5 Nearest-neighbor-matching

In the understudied population of preschoolers, we matched the ASD and TD groups by nearest neighbor matching for *developmental age* and *sex*. Thereby we were able to compare participants with equivalent cognitive abilities and sex.²² This led to a matching of 33 TD to the existing 33 participants with ASD. We confirmed this matching method with t-tests: $p_{before} = 0.0007$ and $p_{after} = 0.0449$ for developmental age, $p_{before} = 0.003$ and $p_{after} = 0.066$ for sex. The gain values did not significantly change ($p_{before} = 0.28$, $p_{after} = 0.21$). The figure below displays the matching results. "test_age" represents the developmental age and "sex.numeric" the sex. The red dots show the data before matching and the blue dots show the data afterwards. A standardized mean difference of 0 would be the optimal value. Thus, our data was of higher quality after matching.



Figure 4.2 Nearest neighbor matching with Unadjusted = before matching, Adjusted = after matching.

4.6 Final data

We assessed a total of 92 participants, 46 were participants with ASD and 46 participants with TD. After cleaning the data for the reasons mentioned in chapter 4.1 and matching (see chapter 4.5), we compared 66 participants, with 33 in the ASD group and 33 in the TD group. This reduced the initially recorded 820,000 samples of raw smooth pursuit data to 242,000 (30%) samples as presented in the figure below. This dataset (dataset 1) was used for the descriptive analysis.



Figure 4.3 Row count during data cleansing, in 1000

Because of the dependency of the gains of one run of one participant, we aggregated the data per participant and run for our models (dataset 2). This dataset contained 463 observations.

4.7 Statistical analysis

For all investigations a significance level of p < 0.05 was set. We matched groups (ASD vs. TD) based on *developmental age* and *sex*.^{106,132} To test for the influence of covariates on our results we used linear models of the mean gain per participant. Linear models are used to account for the influence of independent variables on the dependent variable in statistical analysis.¹³³ We included the covariates *target direction, developmental age* [months], *chronological age* [months], *IQ* and *sex*. Group differences in the smooth pursuit gain were analyzed using linear mixed models. In these models, smooth pursuit gain was the dependent variable. The classification variables were coded as follows:

- target direction $1 \triangleq vertical 0 \triangleq horizontal$
- group $1 \triangleq ASD \quad 0 \triangleq TD$
- sex $1 \triangleq \text{female} \quad 0 \triangleq \text{male}$

5 Results

5.1 Gain between groups

As shown in the tables below we found that children with ASD achieved a gain of 0.848 and typically developing children (TD) achieved a gain of 0.870 before and after matching. After matching (see table 4), there was still a developmental age difference of about 6 months and a chronological age difference of about 12 months. Additionally, there was still an IQ difference of approximately 39 points with higher scores in the TD group.

Chronological and developmental ages were brought closer by the matching, while the p-value for the gain decreased. The differences in gain were still not significant at the 95%-confidence interval. In table 4 one can see the results after matching by developmental age, sex and additionally, chronological age. The values didn't change significantly.

			P-value
	ASD	TD	(Welch Two Sample
Variables	(Mean value)	(Mean value)	t-test)
Gain	0.847	0.870	0.209
Developmental age [months]	29.8	35.7	0.045
Chronological age [months]	47.4	35.6	<0.001
IQ	62	101	<0.001
Sex [percentage of females]	21	42	0.066

Table 4 Overview groups after matching, covariates used for matching displayed in thick font

5.2 Correlation between questionnaire results and gain

As explained earlier, we used several questionnaires to screen for ASD in the participants. For further analysis, we then performed analyses of variance for the CBCL, RBS-R and SRS-16. This was based on a data set of 66 records; one per participant. A mean gain per participant was calculated before.
The CBCL, which is not a specific ASD-questionnaire checks for difficulties in behavior and emotion.^{120,123} The RBS-R, checks for restrictive repetitive behavior and the SRS-16 analyzes the everyday behavior. Both are specific for ASD.^{118,134,135}

The F-value is a measure of the coincidence of the variation in the sample. The larger the F value, the more significant influence on the gain.¹³⁶ In the three questionnaires only the sex of the participants presented a significant influence on the gain value. Regarding the questionnaires no significant result could be shown. Additionally, sex remained the only covariate being significant in F- and p-value (see tables below).

Table 5 ANOVA results CBCL

Variables	F-value	Pr(>F)
CBCL	0.29	0.592
Group	1.71	0.196
Developmental age [months]	0.55	0.461
Sex	11.00	0.002

Table 6 ANOVA results RBS-R

Variables	F-value	Pr(>F)
RBS-R	0.95	0.333
Group	0.33	0.566
Developmental age [months]	0.34	0.563
Sex	7.86	0.007

Table 7 ANOVA results SRS-16

Variables	F-value	Pr(>F)
SRS-16	1.66	0.202
Group	0.60	0.442
Developmental age [months]	0.13	0.723
Sex	6.49	0.013

5.3 Descriptive analysis

The following results refer to dataset 1 as described in chapter 4.6.

5.3.1 Gaze velocity

In figure 5.1 we displayed the distribution of gaze velocity. We excluded data with an absolute velocity greater than 40° /s, which represented saccades (see chapter 4.4.2). The ASD group shows higher peak amplitude in the gaze velocity.



Figure 5.1 Distribution of gaze velocity, with gaze velocity rounded to 1°/s

The following figure presents each group's gaze velocity over time. Gaze velocity for both groups decrease after 1 second. The ASD group has a slightly lower gaze velocity than the TD group.



Figure 5.2 Gaze velocity per group over time for 1st trial

Figure 5.3 shows the gaze velocity per group per trial. The black lines here represent the target velocity, which was constant throughout a trial but increased with each trial. The faster the target became, the shorter became the duration of the trial (shown in figure 5.3). The velocities are displayed in px/s; the time is pictured in seconds. The odd-numbered figures represent the horizontal trials, while the even-numbered represent the vertical ones. Although we excluded the first and last 300ms from the analysis, it can be seen that the participants in both groups needed time to reach the target velocity. After an average of approximately 0.7s the gaze velocity reached the target velocity. From then on, the velocity fluctuated around the target velocity. Both groups fluctuated more in vertical trials.



Figure 5.3 Overview gaze velocities and target velocity per trial

5.3.2 Gain

5.3.2.1 Gain with trial duration

In figure 5.4 we see a clear increase in gain in the first second for both groups. Thus, it takes both groups around one second to reach an optimal smooth pursuit gain of 1 (i.e., SPEM-velocity equals target velocity). At about 1 second, the gain values begin to oscillate around 0.9 before dropping off at about 4 seconds.



Figure 5.4 Gain per group over time

5.3.2.2 Gain in last trials

As can be seen in table 8, there were 10 observations with gain values less than 0.5. 8 of these were the last and thus the trials with the fastest vertical target velocity (trials 8, 10, 12). Of the 10 observations, 8 are different participants. Such low gain values are observed only in the last trial of the participant. Furthermore, only TD participants behaved this way. Out of the 10 observations we found only one horizontal trial.

ID	Group	Target velocity [px/s]	Target direction	Trial index	Gain	Comment
906	TD	795	vertical	12	0.461	last vertical trial
913	TD	636	vertical	8	0.375	last vertical trials
913	TD	715	vertical	10	0.348	last vertical trials
917	TD	715	vertical	10	0.374	last vertical trial
920	TD	795	vertical	12	0.475	last trial
921	TD	636	vertical	8	0.259	last vertical trial
927	TD	636	vertical	8	0.451	last vertical trial
937	TD	715	vertical	10	0.398	last trials
937	TD	750	horizontal	9	0.452	last trials
943	TD	477	vertical	4	0.482	last vertical trial

Table 8 Overview findings when gain <0.5</th>

5.4 Statistical analysis

The following results refer to dataset 2 as explained in chapter 4.6.

5.4.1 Gaze velocity

Gaze velocity substantially oscillates even after smoothing. For further analysis we used the data of the first trial. Mean and standard deviation are shown in table 9. A t-test showed no significant difference of gaze velocity between the groups (p-value: 0.187).

Variables	ASD	TD
Mean of gaze velocity [°/s]	8.38	8.89
SD of gaze velocity [°/s]	1.12	1.21

Table 9 Comparison gaze velocity over groups for 1st trial

5.4.2 Gain

Table 10 shows the mean and standard deviation of gain for ASD and TD. A ttest didn't result in a significance difference between the groups (p-value: 0.14).

Variables	ASD	TD
Mean gain	0.88	0.92
SD gain	0.11	0.08

 Table 10 Comparison gain over groups

5.4.3 Gain over target velocity (Linear models)

The data used for these analyses was aggregated to data per trial and group. We analyzed smooth pursuit gain by target velocity between groups (see table 11). We applied linear regression models (gain ~ target velocity) per group and target direction to predict smooth pursuit gain based on target velocity across groups. We found that smooth pursuit gain decreased with increasing target velocity.

 Table 11 Dependency gain on target velocity

		Estimate			
Group	Target direction	Intercept	Target velocity [10 ⁻⁶ px/s]	P-value target velocity	R ²
		0.04		0.47	0.07
ASD	Horizontal	0.91	-69	0.17	0.27
ASD	Vertical	0.95	-264	0.04	0.60
TD	Horizontal	0.95	-126	0.15	0.30
TD	Vertical	1.10	-491	<0.01	0.80

In table 11 and figure 5.5 we see that vertical trials show a greater dependency on the target velocity than horizontal trials. ASD show lower gain performance than TD (see figure 5.5). Additionally, the values decrease faster in the TD group. Thus, figure 5.5 indicates a possible interaction between group, target direction and target velocity, especially for vertical trials.¹³⁷



Figure 5.5 Gain over target velocity per trial, one dot representing aggregated data per trial per group

5.4.4 Linear mixed model

We calculated a linear mixed model to check for the gain's dependence of target velocity, group and target direction including interactions between target velocity and group:

$$gain_{scaled} \sim target \ velocity_{scaled} * \ group + target \ direction + sex$$

+ $developmental \ age + (1|id)$

As seen in the table below we found a significant group influence on the gain when considering interactions between target velocity and group (p=0.041). Additionally, sex is a significant predictor for gain, meaning that females showed a significant higher gain than males.

Variable	Estimate	Pr(> t
Intercept	-0.194	0.372
Scaled target velocity	-0.216	<0.001
Target direction	-0.253	<0.001
Sex	0.256	0.010
Scaled target velocity x group	0.085	0.041
Developmental age	0.003	0.562
Group	-0.019	0.795

Table 12 Overview linear mixed model

Next, we checked for the trend per group regarding scaled target velocity. Here, we can see that the gain values in the TD group decreased 2.3 times faster with increasing target velocity than the ASD group.

Table 13 Estimated marginal means of linear trendswith TD = 0, ASD = 1 and CL = confidence level

Group	Trend regarding scaled target velocity	Lower CL	Upper CL
0	-0.30	-0.41	-0.19
1	-0.13	-0.26	-0.01

6 Discussion

The aim of the present study was the analysis of smooth pursuit gain in preschoolers with ASD and TD. After excluding participants for the criteria (see chapter 4.1), cleaning the data (see chapter 4.4) and matching (see chapter 4.5) we compared N = 33 ASD and N = 33 TD.

6.1 Outcomes

The data showed that it took participants a few milliseconds to reach the target velocity after initiation (see figure 5.3). Rashbass et al.¹³⁸ discussed that there did not appear a specific intent to reach the target position in both groups. In further research this could be analyzed.

We found that gain decreased with increasing target velocity. It might be more difficult for participants to track faster targets. Lencer et al.² undermine this: they

state that adequate SPEM can generally occur at target speed limits of 100° /s, but ideal gain values are achieved at target velocities of about $15-30^{\circ}$ /s.² Other existing data confirm that there is a maximum smooth pursuit velocity of ca. 20- 30° /s).^{138–143}

Additionally, declining concentration/motivation in participants over time could play an important role. The literature reports reduced attentional skills in children with ASD.^{144,145} However, typically developing children may also perform worse at the end of the task due to declining interest and motivation.

The analysis also showed that gain decreased more in vertical trials than in horizontal trials (see figure 5.5) for both groups.

In the descriptive data shown before (see table 8) only the TD group showed gain values smaller than 0.5. It is striking that the vast majority of these observations came from vertical trials (9 out of 10). Eight of these were the last and thus the trials with the fastest vertical target velocity (trial index 8, 10, 12). Of the ten observations, eight are from different participants, so this effect is not caused by an outlier but represents a more common behavior. This could indicate a possible difference between the groups regarding vertical trials with high target velocities. Buizza et al.¹⁴⁶ present a linear relationship between SPEM and target velocities up to velocities of 75°/s (≈ 3000px/s). Similar data were published by Salman et al.¹⁴⁷ They present a difference between horizontal and vertical smooth pursuit gain values of 0.16 at 0.25 Hz and 0.28 at 0.5 Hz.¹⁴⁷ Salman et al.¹⁴⁷ and Collewijn and Tamminga¹⁴² suggest that better performance in horizontal than in vertical smooth pursuit could be explained by its greater importance in everyday life. Most objects move in a horizontal direction and thus enable more experience here. Collewijn and Tamminga¹⁴² suggest that exercise could enhance vertical performance. Rottach et al.¹⁴⁸ state that gain values in horizontal trials were higher than in vertical trials. The only exception was counterclockwise target motion.¹⁴⁸ We found that vertical trials depend more on the target velocity than horizontal trials (see figure 5.5). This could indicate a greater importance of the horizontal eye movements' study.

We have shown the trend of the gain in figure 5.4 and gaze velocity in figure 5.2 and figure 5.3 over time in ASD and TD. Declining trends appear in all three plots. Negative gaze velocity results from gaze shifts to the left or up and thus opposite direction to the target. In all three plots this appears only at the beginning of the

46

trials. Participants may need time to orient and find the target at the beginning of each trial. Once the target is found it is easier to follow it. This could explain why negative values don't appear as often later on.

Matching ensured a more appropriate analysis in an understudied population. We matched the groups based on their developmental age and sex. This resulted in closer values for the covariates. It didn't affect the results in terms of the gain. This should be replicated by studies with a larger sample size.

Previous studies have reported mixed results: Johnson et al.¹¹ concluded from their meta-analysis that participants with ASD show more difficulties in open-loop and closed-loop pursuit. Aitkin et al.⁸⁹ tested anticipatory eye movements and found that there are no disabilities in ASD. Takarae et al.²² showed a significant difference in smooth pursuit gain between ASD and TD especially in the closed-loop phase. Divergent results may be explained by differences in conduction of and technical conditions in eye tracking: While some authors use chin rests and head fixations, others added a bite bar to avoid excessive head movements.^{2,22,89} In the current study we didn't use any kind of these because in toddlers and preschoolers we found a fixation of the head too disturbing for the participants. Some eye trackers offer the possibility to observe head movements with an additional camera. In addition, different eye tracker software and methods of calculating the gaze position are used.² This leaves space for further discussion of the most fitting conduction of eye tracking in young children.

The targets in our study moved in one direction per trial. We distinguished between the vertical and horizontal direction and found results in our descriptive data mentioned above. Takarae's group discriminated between right and left visual fields.²² These results show the lack of clarity that exists in eye movement research in ASD. This undermines the significance of further and more extensive research.

We could show a significant influence of the group on the gain when considering interactions with target velocity. In addition, in the analysis of the estimated marginal means of linear trends the ASD group appeared to depend less on the increasing target velocity compared to the TD group. This undermines the importance of additional studies with fixed target velocity in a larger study population.

6.2 Population

ASD is a disorder affecting approximately 80 million people worldwide. Individuals with this disorder are affected in their daily lives and, depending on their level on the spectrum, may not be able to live independently.⁷ To this date, no effective cure has been found.^{37,38} Studies have shown that earlier identification and treatment may lead to a reduction in the impact of the disorder.^{39–43} Therefore, earlier diagnosis is essential.

Often, children with ASD become clinically evident at an age of 3 years.⁵ Studies have shown that intervention at a younger age (from 18 months on) results in not only an improved intellectual but also better social and everyday functioning.^{39,41,42} This undermines the importance of diagnostic options for children as young as toddlers.

In our study we found a significant difference between the two groups. It should be kept in mind, that preschoolers still represent an understudied population. Thus, further research with larger sample sizes should follow.

6.3 Procedures

Different instrumental diagnostics for research in ASD are known. The most commonly used are eye tracking, electroencephalography (EEG) and magnetic resonance imaging (MRI).¹⁴⁹ We decided to examine the two study groups via eye-tracking; first of all because we planned on analyzing the eye movements themselves. Promising literature had been published by e.g. Johnson et al.¹¹. Eye-tracking allows a free range of movement and no noise interference (see 3.5). It also allows for the direct recording of eye movements.¹ The MRI can give accurate results without the use of radiation. The disadvantages are that the children have to remain still and are in a narrow space. Habitually, they need to be sedated for this examination.¹⁵⁰ EEG is a common method for detecting cerebral abnormalities and has been used in ASD research.^{151,152} It should be taken into account that children may not tolerate the electrodes attached to the head. Thus, eye-tracking is an adequate method to examine children with minorly disturbing of them.

In our analysis we differentiated between the trials by target velocity and target direction. Moreover, we tested for a declining performance over time. We

48

analyzed the mean gain per group over all trials and target velocities. For further examination one should keep the recommendation of Lencer et al.² in mind, stating that gain values should be examined across trials with the same target speed and the same target direction.²

In the understudied group of preschoolers, we matched our groups for a more accurate analysis. We first matched our participants for their developmental age and sex. This matching resulted in a lower chronological age and developmental age in the TD group, which were values closer to the ASD group. However, there still was a developmental age difference of about 6 months and a chronological age difference of about 12 months. The IQ in the two group differs greatly. The lower IQ in ASD might have different reasons but their limited attention span could play a significant role. The IQ didn't represent a suiting matching variable for the reason mentioned above. It was more suitable to use the developmental age as matching variable; it allows the consideration of the child's level of development calculating an orienting age. No significant changes were found in the results.

6.4 Limitations and Outlook

The current study expands the literature on smooth pursuit gain in preschoolers with ASD compared to TD. Notwithstanding, some methodological limitations must be mentioned.

We divided our study groups into ASD and TD. As explained before (see chapter 3.1) ASD has a wide range of severity. Children who are more severely affected may show a greater deviation in SPG than children who are mildly affected. Thus, further research could compare especially severely affected children with typically developing controls. This may reveal clearer differences between the groups and therefore important hints for clinical work and usage.

We recruited participants on a voluntary basis: Participants were recruited mostly through social media, but also through calls in the local kindergartens. This results not only in a small sample size, but also in a locally influenced group of participants. Additionally, we administered developmental or intellectual tests to all participants. This might attract a certain clientele of families and needs to be taken into account.

Also, families participating in this study could represent overall more motivated caregivers, who might encourage their children more beforehand. Thus, these children could show a lesser impact of ASD. A recommendation for further research could be a bigger public appeal in newspapers and visits of kindergartens and schools. This might lead not only to a bigger study population but also to the possibility of a wider range of clientele in terms of, e.g., the educational status, family size, encouragement of the child and ASD severity. The study design inhibited a double-blind, randomized study design. To still minimize personal influence on the outcome of the study, we assigned encrypted IDs to each participant. Before further analysis, we excluded information on who tested the participants and when. Thus, the final analysis was biased less by personal influence.

The developmental age was assessed via questionnaires. These were generally completed by the participants' caregivers. Consequently, the statements are based on caregivers' estimation. Future studies could include more objective assessments. The intelligence and/or development tests were administered by trained psychological and/or medical personnel. They also agreed on how to analyze the child's performance beforehand. Notwithstanding, slightly different assessments of the child's performance may have occurred during testing.^{20,153} It should be noted that some literature recommends head fixation, e.g. with a chin rest.² In order to achieve better compliance, which is especially necessary in young children and is also recommended in the literature (e.g. Falck-Ytter et al.¹⁴), we did not use such devices. This could lead to a greater spreading in the results because the children may move their head and therefore the measurement of the eye tracking could be less precise.

We excluded saccades in the smooth pursuit analysis based on Lencer et al.². It should be noted however, that other thresholds can be found in the literature, e.g. Bynke et al.⁶⁹, Erkelens et al.¹⁵⁴, Ettinger et al.⁷⁸, Komogortsev et al.¹⁵⁵, Larsson et al.¹⁵⁶ and Salman et al.¹⁵⁷. Nevertheless, this does not change the present statement of the available data (see chapter 7.3).

We conducted a nearest neighbor matching to achieve more comparable groups. It should be noted, that after matching there still was a developmental age difference of about 6 months and a difference in the sex distribution of 21% between the groups.

50

Overall, we showed a significant difference between the ASD and TD group on smooth pursuit gain when including interactions. This interaction is described by the greater dependence of the gain in the TD group on the target velocity than the ASD group: Gain decreased 2.3 times faster with increasing target velocity in the TD group. Additionally, we presented promising ideas for further research. Object for further research could be the investigation of the gain per group at fixed target velocity and fixed target direction with a bigger study population. Smooth pursuit gain might be utilized as an additional and objective marker to improve early diagnostic procedures for ASD in preschoolers.

Appendix 7

7.1 Flyer used for recruitment



Stand:21.01.2020, Version 2

So finden Sie uns:

Die Straßenbahnlinien 12, 15, 19 und 21 halten Hoffmann-Straße / Blutspendedienst). Die Untersuchungen finden im Haus 92A, 2. Stock (Heinrich-Hoffmann-Straße 2) statt (in Karte Am einfachsten erreichen Sie uns mit den Klinik (Haltestelle: H.-Verkehrsmitteln. direkt vor der rot umkreist). öffentlichen



Figure 7.1 Flyer Recruitment Participants Page 1

Liebe Eltern, liebe Kinder,

in der Klinik für Psychiatrie, Psychosomatik und Psychotherapie des Kindes- und Jugendalters führen wir aktuell eine Studie durch, die sich mit der Untersuchung sozialer Kernkompetenzen bei Kindern mit und ohne Autismus-Spektrum-Störung (ASS) im Vorschulalter befasst.

Was genau wollen wir untersuchen? Und warum?

neue Gesichter) oder ein Gegenüber spontan zu imitieren. Diese Schwierigkeiten scheinen bei Kinder mit ASS haben Schwierigkeiten in auf soziale Reize zu schauen (z.B. emotionale der Entwicklung von ASS-Symptomen eine Rolle zu spielen und könnten zur Vorhersage des Schweregrads verwendet werden. Die Erfassung sozialer Kernkompetenzen könnte daher einen wichtigen Beitrag zur frühen edoch keine Verfahren gibt, um diese objektiv Eyesozialen Kernkompetenzen, wie aufmerksam Diagnostik von ASS leisten. Da es bisher wollen wir eine Das untersuchen: zu messen, Messmethode Tracking.

Was ist Eye-Tracking?

Eye-Tracking ist ein Verfahren zur Erfassung der Blickbewegungen von Personen mit Hilfe von Kameras. Es ist lediglich das Betrachten eines Bildschirms notwendig. Die Messung ist unauffällig und wird meistens nicht mal bemerkt. Die Kameras ermitteln dabei die Blickbewegungen und Pupillengröße Ihres Kindes, während es verschiedene Videos und Bilder ansieht, die mit sozialen Kernkompetenzen in Verbindung stehen (z.B.: spielende Kinder).

Ablauf der Studie

Die Studie findet an nur einem Termin (ca. 1,5 Stunden) statt und beinhaltet:

- Intelligenz- bzw. Entwicklungstest mit Ihrem Kind
- Ausfüllen einiger Fragebögen durch ein Elternteil
- Eye-Tracking-Messung mit lhrem Kind

Ihr Kind hat während der Eye-Tracking-Messung keine weitere Aufgabe, außer die kindgerechten Videos und Bilder zu betrachten. Selbstverständlich können Sie während der Untersuchung im Raum bleiben und bei der Testung zusehen.

Wen suchen wir?

Wir suchen Mädchen und Jungen im Alter zwischen 1,5 bis 6 Jahren, sowohl mit als auch ohne ASS.

Was ist der Nutzen Ihrer Teilnahme?

- der der pun einem autistischen Symptomatik bei Kindern mit ASS bei. Die Entwicklung und Anpassung von objektiven Verfahren wird gefördert. Teilnahme trägt zu Verständnis Probleme sowie der Schwierigkeiten, verbesserten spezifischen Entstehung Ihre
 - Ihre Teilnahme könnte letztlich dazu beitragen, die Diagnostik von Kindern mit ASS zu verbessern und früher zu identifizieren.
- Zusätzlich erhalten Sie auf Wunsch ein Intelligenzprofil Ihres Kindes!

Stand:21.01.2020, Version 2

7.2 Overview demographic data

ID	Sex	IQ	Developmental age [months}	Actual age [months]	Final matched data set
003	male	42	27	64	no
005	female	77	48	55	yes
006	male	84	55	56	yes
011	male	48	25	52	no
012	male	50	27	55	no
013	male	69	41	60	yes
016	male	55	43	65	yes
017	male	49	23	48	yes
018	male	47	25	54	yes
020	male	50	21	49	yes
023	male	39	20	52	no
025	male	70	23	34	no
028	female	53	23	43	yes
031	male	53	16	30	yes
032	male	68	26	38	yes
033	male	54	27	51	yes
034	female	61	23	39	yes
037	male	87	36	38	yes
038	male	59	27	46	yes
039	male	52	23	44	no
041	female	38	23	60	no
042	male	48	25	53	yes
044	female	49	24	50	yes
046	male	75	40	50	yes
047	male	78	28	37	no
048	male	40	24	61	yes
050	female	45	28	62	no
051	male	70	23	34	yes
052	male	41	16	40	no
053	male	75	27	37	yes
054	male	59	20	34	no
055	male	73	51	62	no
059	male	54	19	35	yes
060	male	81	43	50	yes
061	male	62	29	47	yes
062	female	72	51	64	no
066	male	53	24	45	yes
068	male	77	20	26	no

Table 14 Overview demographic data ASD-group

069	male	70	26	38	ves
070	male	55	32	59	no
071	male	93	38	41	yes
072	male	48	24	50	yes
073	female	62	24	39	yes
074	male	45	18	40	no
076	male	40	23	58	yes
078	male	101	66	63	yes
080	female	49	17	36	no
081	male	89	23	26	yes
082	female	43	24	53	yes
083	male	74	29	40	no
084	male	37	23	63	no
087	female	39	24	61	yes
090	male	50	23	47	no
091	male	86	44	50	no
092	male	86	61	59	no
093	male	73	24	34	no
094	male	73	37	45	no
095	male	54	25	47	no
096	male	105	45	42	no
097	male	31	16	51	no
098	female	73	49	60	no
099	male	97	38	30	no
100	male	50	24	48	no
101	male	46	24	54	no
102	male	83	33	40	no
105	male	38	24	64	no
108	male	71	24	34	no
110	male	53	16	31	no
113	male	51	18	35	no

ID	Sex	IQ	Developmental age [months}	Actual age [months]	Final matched data set
901	male	105	48	45	yes
902	female	105	80	77	no
903	male	90	43	46	ves
904	female	101	75	68	no
905	female	116	71	56	no
906	male	92	33	25	yes
909	female	116	76	62	no
910	female	105	67	61	no
911	male	105	76	72	yes
912	male	100	33	34	yes
913	male	114	49	44	yes
914	male	94	32	35	yes
916	male	77	27	35	yes
917	male	85	29	34	yes
918	female	104	29	29	yes
920	female	89	31	35	yes
921	female	93	27	29	yes
922	female	94	29	31	yes
924	male	92	24	26	no
925	male	77	24	31	no
926	female	97	48	46	yes
927	female	114	32	29	yes
928	female	91	23	26	yes
929	female	89	24	27	yes
930	female	110	66	58	no
931	male	102	39	39	yes
932	male	100	31	31	yes
933	female	102	37	37	yes
935	female	103	59	55	no
937	male	73	48	68	yes
938	male	117	52	44	yes
940	female	117	28	24	yes
941	female	101	59	55	no
943	female	112	29	26	yes
945	female	100	18	18	no
946	male	117	35	30	yes
947	male	100	28	28	yes
948	male	100	21	21	yes
949	female	105	39	36	no
950	male	122	22	18	yes
951	male	105	23	22	yes

Table 15 Overview demographic data TD-group

952	female	117	27	24	yes
953	male	96	55	58	yes
954	female	117	54	44	yes
955	female	97	37	38	yes
956	female	128	23	18	no
957	male	100	25	25	no

7.3 Statistical measures after exclusion of saccades through threshold 100°/s instead of 40°/s

Table 16 Overview groups before matching with saccade-threshold 100°/s

			P-value
	ASD	TD	(Welch Two Sample
Variables	(mean value)	(mean value)	t-test)
Gain	0.913	0.902	0.499
Developmental age [months]	29.8	42.2	4e-4
Chronological age [months]	47.4	40.6	0.028
IQ	62	102	2e-16
Sex [percentage of females]	21	54	0.003

Table 17 Overview groups after matching with saccade-threshold 100°/s

			P-value
	ASD	TD	(Welch Two Sample
Variables	(mean value)	(mean value)	t-test)
Gain	0.913	0.900	0.437
Developmental age [months]	29.8	35.7	0.045
Chronological age [months]	47.4	35.6	8e-05
IQ	62	101	2e-15
Sex [percentage of females]	21	42	0.066

7.4 Bibliography

 Klein C, Ettinger U, eds. *Eye Movement Research: An Introduction to Its Scientific Foundations and Applications*. Springer International Publishing;
 2019. doi:10.1007/978-3-030-20085-5

 Lencer R, Sprenger A, Trillenberg P. Smooth Eye Movements in Humans: Smooth Pursuit, Optokinetic Nystagmus and Vestibular Ocular Reflex.
 In: Klein C, Ettinger U, eds. *Eye Movement Research: An Introduction to Its Scientific Foundations and Applications*. Studies in Neuroscience, Psychology and Behavioral Economics. Springer International Publishing; 2019:120-154. doi:10.1007/978-3-030-20085-5

3. Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders. DSM Library. Accessed April 17, 2022.

https://dsm.psychiatryonline.org/doi/book/10.1176/appi.books.9780890425596

4. World Health Organization. *International Statistical Classification of Diseases and Related Health Problems*. World Health Organization; 2015. Accessed April 17, 2022. https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/246208

5. Lyall K, Croen L, Daniels J, et al. The Changing Epidemiology of Autism Spectrum Disorders. *Annual Review of Public Health*. 2017;38(1):81-102. doi:10.1146/annurev-publhealth-031816-044318

6. Knapp M, Romeo R, Beecham J. Economic cost of autism in the UK. *Autism*. 2009;13(3):317-336. doi:10.1177/1362361309104246

7. Farley MA, McMahon WM, Fombonne E, et al. Twenty-year outcome for individuals with autism and average or near-average cognitive abilities. *Autism Res.* 2009;2(2):109-118. doi:10.1002/aur.69

8. Hyman SL, Levy SE, Myers SM, COUNCIL ON CHILDREN WITH DISABILITIES, SECTION ON DEVELOPMENTAL AND BEHAVIORAL PEDIATRICS. Identification, Evaluation, and Management of Children With Autism Spectrum Disorder. *Pediatrics*. 2020;145(1):e20193447. doi:10.1542/peds.2019-3447

 Brenner LA, Turner KC, Müller RA. Eye Movement and Visual Search: Are There Elementary Abnormalities in Autism? *J Autism Dev Disord*.
 2007;37(7):1289-1309. doi:10.1007/s10803-006-0277-9

10. Bast N, Poustka L, Freitag CM. The locus coeruleus-norepinephrine

58

system as pacemaker of attention – a developmental mechanism of derailed attentional function in autism spectrum disorder. *European Journal of Neuroscience*. 2018;47(2):115-125. doi:10.1111/ejn.13795

11. Johnson BP, Lum JAG, Rinehart NJ, Fielding J. Ocular motor disturbances in autism spectrum disorders: Systematic review and comprehensive meta-analysis. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev.* 2016;69:260-279. doi:10.1016/j.neubiorev.2016.08.007

12. Takarae, Minshew NJ, Luna B, Krisky CM, Sweeney JA. Pursuit eye movement deficits in autism. *Brain*. 2004;127(12):2584-2594.

 Hutton SB. Eye Tracking Methodology. In: Klein C, Ettinger U, eds. *Eye Movement Research: An Introduction to Its Scientific Foundations and Applications*. Studies in Neuroscience, Psychology and Behavioral Economics. Springer International Publishing; 2019:277-208. doi:10.1007/978-3-030-20085-5

14. Falck-Ytter T, Bölte S, Gredebäck G. Eye tracking in early autism research. *Journal of neurodevelopmental disorders*. 2013;5(1):28.

 Pierce JE, Clementz BA, McDowell JE. Chapter 2 Saccades:
 Fundamentals and Neural Mechanisms. In: Klein C, Ettinger U, eds. *Eye Movement Research: An Introduction to Its Scientific Foundations and Applications*. Studies in Neuroscience, Psychology and Behavioral Economics.
 Springer International Publishing; 2019:13-59. doi:10.1007/978-3-030-20085-5

16. Takarae Y, Luna B, Minshew NJ, Sweeney JA. Patterns of visual sensory and sensorimotor abnormalities in autism vary in relation to history of early language delay. *J Int Neuropsychol Soc*. 2008;14(6):980-989.

doi:10.1017/S1355617708081277

17. Visser JC, Rommelse NNJ, Greven CU, Buitelaar JK. Autism spectrum disorder and attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder in early childhood: A review of unique and shared characteristics and developmental antecedents. *Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews*. 2016;65:229-263.

doi:10.1016/j.neubiorev.2016.03.019

18. Vivanti G, Fanning PAJ, Hocking DR, Sievers S, Dissanayake C. Social Attention, Joint Attention and Sustained Attention in Autism Spectrum Disorder and Williams Syndrome: Convergences and Divergences. *J Autism Dev Disord*. 2017;47(6):1866-1877. doi:10.1007/s10803-017-3106-4

19. Bedford R, Pickles A, Gliga T, et al. Additive effects of social and nonsocial attention during infancy relate to later autism spectrum disorder. *Developmental Science*. 2014;17(4):612-620. doi:10.1111/desc.12139

20. Test Review: Bayley-III | LEADERSproject. Accessed May 30, 2022. https://www.leadersproject.org/2013/11/25/test-review-bayley-iii/

21. Wechsler preschool and primary scale of intelligence-III : (WPPSI-III) ; Manual ; [deutschsprachige Adaption nach D. Wechsler] - Deutsche Digitale Bibliothek. Accessed April 7, 2023. http://www.deutsche-digitalebibliothek.de/item/O4HVWFTVD3JCI6XT7OJPMH7C2YM2457Q

22. Takarae Y, Minshew NJ, Luna B, Krisky CM, Sweeney JA. Pursuit eye movement deficits in autism. *Brain*. 2004;127(Pt 12):2584-2594. doi:10.1093/brain/awh307

23. Johnson BP, Lum JA, Rinehart NJ, Fielding J. Ocular motor disturbances in autism spectrum disorders: Systematic review and comprehensive metaanalysis. *Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews*. 2016;69:260-279.

24. Leigh RJ, Zee DS. *The Neurology of Eye Movements*. Contemporary Neurology; 2015.

25. Takarae, Luna B, Minshew NJ, Sweeney JA. Patterns of visual sensory and sensorimotor abnormalities in autism vary in relation to history of early language delay. *Journal of the International Neuropsychological Society*. 2008;14(6):980-989.

26. Pruett JR, LaMacchia A, Hoertel S, et al. Social and non-social cueing of visuospatial attention in autism and typical development. *Journal of autism and developmental disorders*. 2011;41(6):715-731.

27. Lord C, Elsabbagh M, Baird G, Veenstra-Vanderweele J. Autism spectrum disorder. *Lancet*. 2018;392(10146):508-520. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(18)31129-2

28. Abelmann S. Autismus/Autismus-Spektrum-Störungen.

Umweltbundesamt. Published April 24, 2018. Accessed March 16, 2023. https://www.umweltbundesamt.de/themen/gesundheit/umweltmedizin/autismus autismus-spektrum-stoerungen

29. CDC. Diagnostic Criteria | Autism Spectrum Disorder (ASD) | NCBDDD | CDC. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Published June 29, 2020. Accessed March 19, 2022. https://www.cdc.gov/ncbddd/autism/hcp-dsm.html 30. Marriage S, Wolverton A, Marriage K. Autism Spectrum Disorder Grown Up: A Chart Review of Adult Functioning. *J Can Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry*. 2009;18(4):322-328.

31. Howlin P, Goode S, Hutton J, Rutter M. Adult outcome for children with autism. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*. 2004;45(2):212-229. doi:10.1111/j.1469-7610.2004.00215.x

32. Mouridsen SE, Brønnum-Hansen H, Rich B, Isager T. Mortality and causes of death in autism spectrum disorders: An update. *Autism*. 2008;12(4):403-414. doi:10.1177/1362361308091653

33. Croen LA, Zerbo O, Qian Y, et al. The health status of adults on the autism spectrum. *Autism*. 2015;19(7):814-823. doi:10.1177/1362361315577517

34. Cervantes PE, Matson JL. Comorbid Symptomology in Adults with Autism Spectrum Disorder and Intellectual Disability. *J Autism Dev Disord*. 2015;45(12):3961-3970. doi:10.1007/s10803-015-2553-z

35. Sauer AK, Stanton JE, Hans S, Grabrucker AM. Autism Spectrum Disorders: Etiology and Pathology. In: Grabrucker AM, ed. *Autism Spectrum Disorders*. Exon Publications; 2021. Accessed December 16, 2023. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK573613/

36. Reichow B, Barton EE, Boyd BA, Hume K. Early intensive behavioral intervention (EIBI) for young children with autism spectrum disorders (ASD). *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*. 2012;(10).

doi:10.1002/14651858.CD009260.pub2

37. Ghosh A, Michalon A, Lindemann L, Fontoura P, Santarelli L. Drug discovery for autism spectrum disorder: challenges and opportunities. *Nat Rev Drug Discov*. 2013;12(10):777-790. doi:10.1038/nrd4102

38. Elder JH, Kreider CM, Brasher SN, Ansell M. Clinical impact of early diagnosis of autism on the prognosis and parent–child relationships. *Psychol Res Behav Manag.* 2017;10:283-292. doi:10.2147/PRBM.S117499

39. Volkmar FR. Editorial: The Importance of Early Intervention. *J Autism Dev Disord*. 2014;44(12):2979-2980. doi:10.1007/s10803-014-2265-9

40. Vivanti G, Dissanayake C, The Victorian ASELCC Team. Outcome for Children Receiving the Early Start Denver Model Before and After 48 Months. *J Autism Dev Disord*. 2016;46(7):2441-2449. doi:10.1007/s10803-016-2777-6

41. Remington B, Hastings RP, Kovshoff H, et al. Early Intensive Behavioral

Intervention: Outcomes for Children With Autism and Their Parents After Two Years. MacLean Jr William E, ed. *American Journal on Mental Retardation*. 2007;112(6):418-438. doi:10.1352/0895-8017(2007)112[418:EIBIOF]2.0.CO;2

42. Dawson G, Rogers S, Munson J, et al. Randomized, Controlled Trial of an Intervention for Toddlers With Autism: The Early Start Denver Model. *Pediatrics*. 2010;125(1):e17-e23. doi:10.1542/peds.2009-0958

43. Kaschke M, Donnerhacke KH, Rill MS. Optical devices in ophthalmology and optometry: technology, design principles and clinical applications.Published online 2013.

44. Gredebäck G, Johnson S, von Hofsten C. Eye Tracking in Infancy Research. *Developmental Neuropsychology*. 2009;35(1):1-19. doi:10.1080/87565640903325758

45. Grehn F. *Augenheilkunde*. Springer Berlin Heidelberg; 2019. doi:10.1007/978-3-662-59154-3

46. Leven W. Zusammenhang zwischen Blickverhalten und Informationsbearbeitung. In: Leven W, ed. *Blickverhalten von Konsumenten: Grundlagen, Messung und Anwendung in der Werbeforschung*. Konsum und Verhalten. Physica-Verlag HD; 1991:70-116. doi:10.1007/978-3-642-52390-8_3

47. Blake C. Eye-Tracking: Grundlagen und Anwendungsfelder. In: Möhring
W, Schlütz D, eds. *Handbuch standardisierte Erhebungsverfahren in der Kommunikationswissenschaft*. Springer Fachmedien; 2013:367-387.
doi:10.1007/978-3-531-18776-1 20

48. Joukal M. Anatomy of the Human Visual Pathway. In: *Homonymous Visual Field Defects*.; 2017:1-16. doi:10.1007/978-3-319-52284-5_1

49. Das Großhirn (Endhirn; Cerebrum). Accessed March 16, 2023. https://www.gpoh.de/kinderkrebsinfo/content/erkrankungen/zns_tumoren/pohpa tinfozns120070626/das_zns/einteilung_zns/grosshirn/index_ger.html

50. Martinez-Conde S, Macknik SL, Hubel DH. The role of fixational eye movements in visual perception. *Nat Rev Neurosci*. 2004;5(3):229-240. doi:10.1038/nrn1348

51. Martinez-Conde S, Otero-Millan J, Macknik SL. The impact of microsaccades on vision: towards a unified theory of saccadic function. *Nat Rev Neurosci.* 2013;14(2):83-96. doi:10.1038/nrn3405

52. Martinez-Conde S, Macknik SL, Troncoso XG, Dyar TA. Microsaccades

Counteract Visual Fading during Fixation. *Neuron*. 2006;49(6):929. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2006.02.007

53. Otero-Millan J, Troncoso XG, Macknik SL, Serrano-Pedraza I, Martinez-Conde S. Saccades and microsaccades during visual fixation, exploration, and search: Foundations for a common saccadic generator. *Journal of Vision*. 2008;8(14):21. doi:10.1167/8.14.21

54. Rucci M, Poletti M. Control and Functions of Fixational Eye Movements. *Annual Review of Vision Science*. 2015;1. doi:10.1146/annurev-vision-082114-035742

55. St Cyr GJ, Fender DH. The interplay of drifts and flicks in binocular fixation. *Vision Res.* 1969;9(2):245-265. doi:10.1016/0042-6989(69)90004-2

56. Nachmias J. Determiners of the Drift of the Eye during Monocular Fixation*. *J Opt Soc Am, JOSA*. 1961;51(7):761-766.

doi:10.1364/JOSA.51.000761

57. Nachmias J. Two-Dimensional Motion of the Retinal Image during Monocular Fixation*. *J Opt Soc Am, JOSA*. 1959;49(9):901-908.

doi:10.1364/JOSA.49.000901

58. Steinman RM, Cunitz RJ, Timberlake GT, Herman M. Voluntary Control of Microsaccades during Maintained Monocular Fixation. *Science*. Published online March 24, 1967. doi:10.1126/science.155.3769.1577

59. Ditchburn RW, Ginsborg BL. Involuntary eye movements during fixation. *J Physiol*. 1953;119(1):1-17. doi:10.1113/jphysiol.1953.sp004824

60. Ko HK, Snodderly DM, Poletti M. Eye movements between saccades: Measuring ocular drift and tremor. *Vision Res.* 2016;122:93-104. doi:10.1016/j.visres.2016.03.006

61. Eizenman M, Hallett PE, Frecker RC. Power spectra for ocular drift and tremor. *Vision Res.* 1985;25(11):1635-1640. doi:10.1016/0042-6989(85)90134-8

62. Riggs LA, Ratliff F. Visual Acuity and the Normal Tremor of the Eyes. *Science*. Published online July 6, 1951. doi:10.1126/science.114.2949.17

63. Rashbass C. The relationship between saccadic and smooth tracking eye movements. *J Physiol*. 1961;159(2):326-338.

64. Leigh RJ, Zee DS. The Neurology of Eye Movements. OUP USA; 2015.

65. Meyer CH, Lasker AG, Robinson DA. The upper limit of human smooth

pursuit velocity. *Vision Research*. 1985;25(4):561-563. doi:10.1016/0042-6989(85)90160-9

66. Bruckner R, Heekeren HR, Nassar M. Understanding Learning Through Uncertainty and Bias. Published online June 2, 2022. doi:10.31234/osf.io/xjkbg

67. Michael Schünke, Schulte E, Schumacher U. Einführung in die Neuroanatomie. In: *Prometheus Lernatlas Der Anatomie Kopf Hals Und Neuroanatomie*. 3rd ed. Georg Thieme Verlag; 2012:269.

68. Thier P, Ilg UJ. The neural basis of smooth-pursuit eye movements. *Current Opinion in Neurobiology*. 2005;15(6):645-652.

doi:10.1016/j.conb.2005.10.013

69. Bynke H. Störungen der Blickbewegungen. In: *Neuroophtalmologie Eine Einführung*. W. Kohlhammer Verlag; 2000:101-115.

70. Barton JJS, Simpson T, Kiriakopoulos E, et al. Functional MRI of lateral occipitotemporal cortex during pursuit and motion perception. *Annals of Neurology*. 1996;40(3):387-398. doi:10.1002/ana.410400308

Dukelow SP, DeSouza JFX, Culham JC, van den Berg AV, Menon RS,
 Vilis T. Distinguishing Subregions of the Human MT+ Complex Using Visual
 Fields and Pursuit Eye Movements. *Journal of Neurophysiology*.
 2001;86(4):1991-2000. doi:10.1152/jn.2001.86.4.1991

72. Nagel M, Sprenger A, Zapf S, et al. Parametric modulation of cortical activation during smooth pursuit with and without target blanking. An fMRI study. *NeuroImage*. 2006;29(4):1319-1325.

doi:10.1016/j.neuroimage.2005.08.050

73. Ilg UJ, Schumann S, Thier P. Posterior Parietal Cortex Neurons Encode Target Motion in World-Centered Coordinates. *Neuron*. 2004;43(1):145-151. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2004.06.006

74. Nagel M, Sprenger A, Hohagen F, Binkofski F, Lencer R. Cortical mechanisms of retinal and extraretinal smooth pursuit eye movements to different target velocities. *NeuroImage*. 2008;41(2):483-492.

doi:10.1016/j.neuroimage.2008.02.058

75. Konen CS, Kastner S. Representation of Eye Movements and Stimulus Motion in Topographically Organized Areas of Human Posterior Parietal Cortex. *J Neurosci*. 2008;28(33):8361-8375. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1930-08.2008

76. MacAvoy MG, Gottlieb JP, Bruce CJ. Smooth-Pursuit Eye Movement

Representation in the Primate Frontal Eye Field. *Cerebral Cortex*. 1991;1(1):95-102. doi:10.1093/cercor/1.1.95

77. Meyer CH, Lasker AG, Robinson DA. The upper limit of human smooth pursuit velocity. *Vision Research*. 1985;25(4):561-563. doi:10.1016/0042-6989(85)90160-9

78. Ettinger U, Kumari V, Crawford TJ, Davis RE, Sharma T, Corr PJ. Reliability of smooth pursuit, fixation, and saccadic eye movements. *Psychophysiology*. 2003;40(4):620-628. doi:10.1111/1469-8986.00063

79. Salapatek P, Kessen W. Visual scanning of triangles by the human newborn. *Journal of Experimental Child Psychology*. 1966;3(2):155-167. doi:10.1016/0022-0965(66)90090-7

80. Haith MM. Infrared television recording and measurement of ocular behavior in the human infant. *American Psychologist*. 1969;24(3):279-283. doi:10.1037/h0028419

Tobii Studio User's Manual Version 3.4.5. Published online January
 2016.

82. Riddiford JA, Enticott PG, Lavale A, Gurvich C. Gaze and social functioning associations in autism spectrum disorder: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Autism Res.* 2022;15(8):1380-1446. doi:10.1002/aur.2729

83. Frazier TW, Strauss M, Klingemier EW, et al. A Meta-Analysis of Gaze Differences to Social and Nonsocial Information Between Individuals With and Without Autism. *J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry*. 2017;56(7):546-555. doi:10.1016/j.jaac.2017.05.005

84. Chita-Tegmark M. Social attention in ASD: A review and meta-analysis of eye-tracking studies. *Res Dev Disabil*. 2016;48:79-93.

doi:10.1016/j.ridd.2015.10.011

85. Dalton KM, Nacewicz BM, Johnstone T, et al. Gaze fixation and the neural circuitry of face processing in autism. *Nat Neurosci*. 2005;8(4):519-526. doi:10.1038/nn1421

86. Kwon MK, Moore A, Barnes CC, Cha D, Pierce K. Typical Levels of Eye-Region Fixation in Toddlers With Autism Spectrum Disorder Across Multiple Contexts. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*. 2019;58(10):1004-1015. doi:10.1016/j.jaac.2018.12.011

87. Jones W, Klin A. Attention to Eyes is Present But in Decline in 2–6

Month-Olds Later Diagnosed with Autism. *Nature*. 2013;504(7480):427-431. doi:10.1038/nature12715

88. Papagiannopoulou EA, Chitty KM, Hermens DF, Hickie IB, Lagopoulos J. A systematic review and meta-analysis of eye-tracking studies in children with autism spectrum disorders. *Social Neuroscience*. 2014;9(6):610-632. doi:10.1080/17470919.2014.934966

89. Aitkin CD, Santos EM, Kowler E. Anticipatory smooth eye movements in autism spectrum disorder. *PLoS One*. 2013;8(12):e83230.

doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0083230

90. Kitzerow J, Hackbusch M, Jensen K, et al. Study protocol of the multicentre, randomised controlled trial of the Frankfurt Early Intervention Programme A-FFIP versus early intervention as usual for toddlers and preschool children with Autism Spectrum Disorder (A-FFIP study). *Trials*. 2020;21(1):217. doi:10.1186/s13063-019-3881-7

91. Assessing autistic traits: cross-cultural validation of the social responsiveness scale (SRS) - Bölte - 2008 - Autism Research - Wiley Online Library. Accessed April 15, 2022.

https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1002/aur.49?casa_token=ML5huQrUj hgAAAAA:eMQOHT-

NJKQozfQsArvtpBSo3rv73orZ2oRrEfvNjs8ZqZgPFQnvQnbZyzOiwvvosFQufdA A3vVCWwQ

92. Achenbach TM. *Child Behavior Checklist 1 ½* - 5 *Deutsche Fassung* (*CBCL 1 ½* -5). Hogrefe; 2013.

93. Sturm A, Kuhfeld M, Kasari C, McCracken JT. Development and validation of an item response theory-based Social Responsiveness Scale short form. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*. 2017;58(9):1053-1061. doi:10.1111/jcpp.12731

94. Loomes R, Hull L, Mandy WPL. What Is the Male-to-Female Ratio in Autism Spectrum Disorder? A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*. 2017;56(6):466-474. doi:10.1016/j.jaac.2017.03.013

95. Bildung B für politische. Bevölkerung nach Altersgruppen und Geschlecht. bpb.de. Published August 10, 2020. Accessed March 13, 2023. https://www.bpb.de/kurz-knapp/zahlen-und-fakten/soziale-situation-in-

deutschland/61538/bevoelkerung-nach-altersgruppen-und-geschlecht/

96. nicobast. BOSCA_battery. Published online September 13, 2021.

Accessed April 28, 2022. https://github.com/nicobast/BOSCA_battery

97. Greifer N. Package "cobalt." Published online April 11, 2020. Accessed July 22, 2022. https://github.com/ngreifer/cobalt

98. Kuhn M, Weston S, Wing J, Forester J. The contrast package. *R package*. Published online 2016.

99. Sauer S. Programmieren mit dplyr. In: Sauer S, ed. *Moderne Datenanalyse mit R: Daten einlesen, aufbereiten, visualisieren, modellieren und kommunizieren*. FOM-Edition. Springer Fachmedien; 2019:527-540. doi:10.1007/978-3-658-21587-3 29

100. Torchiano M, Torchiano MM. Package 'effsize.' *Package "Effsize*. Published online 2020.

101. Lenth R, Singmann H, Love J, Buerkner P, Herve M. Package 'emmeans.' Published online 2019.

102. Wickham H. Programming with ggplot2. In: Wickham H, ed. *Ggplot2: Elegant Graphics for Data Analysis*. Use R! Springer International Publishing; 2016:241-253. doi:10.1007/978-3-319-24277-4_12

103. Bates D, Maechler M, Bolker B, et al. Package 'Ime4.' *Linear mixed-effects models using S4 classes R package version*. 2011;1(6).

104. Kuznetsova A, Brockhoff PB, Christensen RHB. ImerTest Package: Tests in Linear Mixed Effects Models. *Journal of Statistical Software*. 2017;82:1-26. doi:10.18637/jss.v082.i13

105. Bache SM, Wickham H, Henry L, Henry ML. Package 'magrittr.' Published online 2022.

106. Ho DE, Imai K, King G, Stuart EA. Matching as Nonparametric Preprocessing for Reducing Model Dependence in Parametric Causal Inference. *Political Analysis*. 2007;15(3):199-236. doi:10.1093/pan/mpl013

107. Walker A, Braglia L. Package 'openxlsx.' Published online 2018.

108. Revelle W, Revelle MW. Package 'psych.' *The comprehensive R archive network*. 2015;337:338.

109. Wickham H, Bryan J, Kalicinski M, et al. Package 'readxl.' *Computer Software] https://readxl tidyverse org*. Published online 2019.

110. Wickham H, Wickham MH. Package tidyverse. *Easily Install and Load*

the 'Tidyverse. Published online 2017.

111. Schwartz M, Schwartz MM, Perl S. Package 'WriteXLS.' Published online 2015.

112. Zeileis A, Grothendieck G, Ryan JA, Andrews F, Zeileis MA. Package 'zoo.' *R package version*. Published online 2014:1-7.

113. Albers CA, Grieve AJ. Test Review: Bayley, N. (2006). Bayley Scales of Infant and Toddler Development– Third Edition. San Antonio, TX: Harcourt Assessment. *Journal of Psychoeducational Assessment*. 2007;25(2):180-190. doi:10.1177/0734282906297199

114. Del Rosario C, Slevin M, Molloy EJ, Quigley J, Nixon E. How to use the Bayley Scales of Infant and Toddler Development. *Arch Dis Child Educ Pract Ed*. 2021;106(2):108-112. doi:10.1136/archdischild-2020-319063

115. Gordon B. Review of The Wechsler Preschool and Primary Scale of Intelligence, Third Edition (WPPSI-III). *Canadian Journal of School Psychology*. 2004;19:205-220. doi:10.1177/082957350401900111

116. Petermann, Franz. Wechsler preschool and primary scale of intelligence-III : (WPPSI-III); Manual; [deutschsprachige Adaption nach D. Wechsler].Published online 2009.

117. *Essentials of WPPSI-III Assessment*. John Wiley & Sons Inc; 2004:xii, 307.

118. Chan W, Smith LE, Hong J, Greenberg JS, Mailick MR. Validating the social responsiveness scale for adults with autism. *Autism Research*. 2017;10(10):1663-1671.

119. Schmidt C, Stichter JP, Lierheimer K, McGhee S, O'Connor KV. An Initial Investigation of the Generalization of a School-Based Social Competence Intervention for Youth with High-Functioning Autism. *Autism Research and Treatment*. 2011;2011:e589539. doi:10.1155/2011/589539

120. Schmeck K, Poustka F, Döpfner M, et al. Discriminant validity of the child behaviour checklist CBCL-4/18 in German samples. *European child* & *adolescent psychiatry*. 2001;10:240-247.

121. Achenbach TM. On Activities and Social Scales, if one item is missing, the mean of the other items is substituted. Published online 2018.

122. Achenbach TM. Printed by: ASEBA\asebatech2. Published online 2018.

123. Rescorla LA, Winder-Patel BM, Paterson SJ, et al. Autism spectrum

disorder screening with the CBCL/1\$1/2\$–5: Findings for young children at high risk for autism spectrum disorder. *Autism*. 2019;23(1):29-38.

124. Bishop DV, others. *The Children's Communication Checklist*. Vol 2. Psychological Corporation London; 2003.

125. Bishop DV, Maybery M, Wong D, Maley A, Hallmayer J. Characteristics of the broader phenotype in autism: A study of siblings using the children's communication checklist-2. *American Journal of Medical Genetics Part B: Neuropsychiatric Genetics*. 2006;141(2):117-122.

126. Wellnitz SAC, Kästel I, Vllasaliu L, Cholemkery H, Freitag CM, Bast N. The Revised Children's Communication Checklist-2 (CCC-R): Factor Structure and Psychometric Evaluation. *Autism Res.* 2021;14(4):759-772. doi:10.1002/aur.2467

127. Bodfish JW, Symons FJ, Parker DE, Lewis MH. Repetitive behavior scale–revised. *Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders*. Published online 1999.

128. Kästel IS, Vllasaliu L, Wellnitz S, Cholemkery H, Freitag CM, Bast N. Repetitive Behavior in Children and Adolescents: Psychometric Properties of the German Version of the Repetitive Behavior Scale-Revised. *J Autism Dev Disord*. 2021;51(4):1224-1237. doi:10.1007/s10803-020-04588-z

129. Tobii Analytics SDK Developer's Guide Release 3.0. Published online2013.

130. Gooding DC, Miller MD, Kwapil TR. Smooth pursuit eye tracking and visual fixation in psychosis-prone individuals. *Psychiatry Research*. 2000;93(1):41-54. doi:10.1016/S0165-1781(00)00113-X

131. Noor NM, Al Bakri Abdullah MM, Yahaya AS, Ramli NA. Comparison of Linear Interpolation Method and Mean Method to Replace the Missing Values in Environmental Data Set. *MSF*. 2014;803:278-281.

doi:10.4028/www.scientific.net/MSF.803.278

132. MatchIt: Getting Started. Accessed May 31, 2022. https://cran.rproject.org/web/packages/MatchIt/vignettes/MatchIt.html

133. Field A, Miley J, Field Z. Discovering Statistics Using R.; 2012.

134. Constantino JN, Davis SA, Todd RD, et al. Validation of a brief quantitative measure of autistic traits: comparison of the social responsiveness scale with the autism diagnostic interview-revised. *Journal of autism and*

developmental disorders. 2003;33:427-433.

135. American Psychiatric Association D, Association AP, others. *Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders: DSM-5*. Vol 5. American psychiatric association Washington, DC; 2013.

136. Kissell R, Poserina J. Chapter 2 - Regression Models. In: Kissell R,
Poserina J, eds. *Optimal Sports Math, Statistics, and Fantasy*. Academic Press;
2017:39-67. doi:10.1016/B978-0-12-805163-4.00002-5

137. Interaktionseffekte in Kausalanalysen. IfaD. Published June 23, 2017. Accessed August 30, 2023. https://www.ifad.de/interaktionseffekte-in-kausalanalysen/

138. Rashbass C. The relationship between saccadic and smooth tracking eye movements. *The Journal of physiology*. 1961;159(2):326.

139. Robinson DA. The mechanics of human smooth pursuit eye movement. *J Physiol.* 1965;180(3):569-591.

140. Westheimer G. Eye movement responses to a horizontally moving visual stimulus. *AMA archives of ophthalmology*. 1954;52(6):932-941.

141. Young LR. Pursuit eye tracking movements. *The control of eye movements*. Published online 1971:429-443.

142. Collewijn H, Tamminga EP. Human smooth and saccadic eye movements during voluntary pursuit of different target motions on different backgrounds. *The Journal of physiology*. 1984;351(1):217-250.

143. Hutton JT, Nagel J, Loewenson RB. Variables affecting eye tracking performance. *Electroencephalography and clinical neurophysiology*. 1983;56(5):414-419.

144. Fauziah N, Prasetyo AR, Kustanti ER, Crescenzo P, Suryanto S. Drum rhythm therapy: An intervention to stimulate the cognitive abilities of children with Autism Spectrum Disorder (ASD). *Psikohumaniora: Jurnal Penelitian Psikologi*. 2022;7(2):211-230.

145. Craig F, Margari F, Legrottaglie AR, Palumbi R, De Giambattista C, Margari L. A review of executive function deficits in autism spectrum disorder and attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder. *Neuropsychiatric disease and treatment*. Published online 2016:1191-1202.

146. Buizza A, Schmid R. Velocity characteristics of smooth pursuit eye movements to different patterns of target motion. *Experimental brain research*.

1986;63:395-401.

147. Salman MS, Sharpe JA, Lillakas L, Dennis M, Steinbach MJ. Smooth pursuit eye movements in children. *Exp Brain Res*. 2006;169(1):139-143. doi:10.1007/s00221-005-0292-7

148. Rottach KG, Zivotofsky AZ, Das VE, et al. Comparison of Horizontal, Vertical and Diagonal Smooth Pursuit Eye Movements in Normal Human Subjects. *Vision Research*. 1996;36(14):2189-2195. doi:10.1016/0042-6989(95)00302-9

149. Bölte S, Bartl-Pokorny K, Jonsson U, et al. How can clinicians detect and treat autism early? Methodological trends of technology use in research. *Acta Paediatrica*. 2016;105(2):137-144. doi:10.1111/apa.13243

150. Edwards AD, Arthurs OJ. Paediatric MRI under sedation: is it necessary? What is the evidence for the alternatives? *Pediatr Radiol*. 2011;41(11):1353-1364. doi:10.1007/s00247-011-2147-7

151. Reinhold JA, Molloy CA, Manning-Courtney P. Electroencephalogram Abnormalities in Children with Autism Spectrum Disorders. *Journal of Neuroscience Nursing*. 2005;37(3):136.

152. Boutros NN, Lajiness-O'Neill R, Zillgitt A, Richard AE, Bowyer SM. EEG changes associated with autistic spectrum disorders. *Neuropsychiatric Electrophysiology*. 2015;1(1):3. doi:10.1186/s40810-014-0001-5

153. Test Review: Wechsler Preschool and Primary Scale of Intelligence–
Fourth Edition - Maisha M. Syeda, Emma A. Climie, 2014. Accessed May 30,
2022. https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/0734282913508620

154. Erkelens CJ. Coordination of smooth pursuit and saccades. *Vision Research*. 2006;46(1):163-170. doi:10.1016/j.visres.2005.06.027

155. Komogortsev OV, Karpov A. Automated classification and scoring of smooth pursuit eye movements in the presence of fixations and saccades. *Behav Res.* 2013;45(1):203-215. doi:10.3758/s13428-012-0234-9

156. Larsson L, Nyström M, Andersson R, Stridh M. Detection of fixations and smooth pursuit movements in high-speed eye-tracking data. *Biomedical Signal Processing and Control.* 2015;18:145-152. doi:10.1016/j.bspc.2014.12.008 157. Salman MS, Sharpe JA, Lillakas L, Dennis M, Steinbach MJ. Smooth pursuit eye movements in children. *Exp Brain Res.* 2006;169(1):139-143. doi:10.1007/s00221-005-0292-7

8 Acknowledgements

Ich möchte mich zuerst bei Prof. M. Christine Freitag für die Betreuung meiner Promotion und das große Interesse an meiner Arbeit bedanken.

Dr. Nico Bast, Dir möchte ich für die großartige Betreuung, Unterstützung und Motivationsschübe danken. Danke für deine Erreichbarkeit und die Videoanrufe, die mir die Arbeit an meiner Promotion von Düsseldorf aus und während der COVID-19-Zeiten erleichtert haben.

Danke, Leonie Polzer und den anderen Mitarbeiter:innen des ATZ, dass Ihr Euch die Zeit genommen habt, mich in die entwicklungspsychologischen und intellektuellen Testungen und das Eye Tracking einzuführen und dass Ihr mir die Daten der ASD-Gruppe zur Verfügung gestellt habt. Ich habe die Zeit im ATZ und die Arbeit mit Euch sehr genossen. Danke, Leonie, dass Du mich während des weiteren Prozesses unterstützt hast.

Nicht zuletzt ein riesiges Danke an meine Familie und meine Freund:innen:

Meinen Eltern, Annette und Gerold, für Eure liebevolle Unterstützung. Danke, dass Ihr an mich glaubt und immer für mich da seid.

Papa, Danke für deine Geduld und dein Nach- und Mitdenken.

Meiner Schwester Maren danke ich für die immer offenen Arme und Ratschläge. Manuel, Danke für das Lesen meiner Arbeit, das Selbstvertrauen, das ich durch Dich erfahre und noch viel mehr.

Danke, dass Ihr meinen Weg vor und während des Studiums, der Promotion und danach mit mir geht. Ohne Euch wäre das alles nicht möglich gewesen!
Schriftliche Erklärung

Ich erkläre ehrenwörtlich, dass ich die dem Fachbereich Medizin der Goethe-Universität Frankfurt am Main zur Promotionsprüfung eingereichte Dissertation mit dem Titel

Smooth pursuit gain during eye tracking – a comparison of toddlers and preschoolers with autism spectrum disorders and typically developing controls

am Zentrum der Psychischen Gesundheit, in dem Autismus Therapie- und Forschungszentrum der Klinik für Psychiatrie, Psychosomatik und Psychotherapie des Kindes- und Jugendalters unter Betreuung und Anleitung von Prof. Dr. Christine M. Freitag mit Unterstützung durch Dr. Nico Bast und Leonie Polzer ohne sonstige Hilfe selbst durchgeführt und bei der Abfassung der Arbeit keine anderen als die in der Dissertation angeführten Hilfsmittel benutzt habe. Darüber hinaus versichere ich, nicht die Hilfe einer kommerziellen Promotionsvermittlung in Anspruch genommen zu haben.

Ich habe bisher an keiner in- oder ausländischen Universität ein Gesuch um Zulassung zur Promotion eingereicht. Die vorliegende Arbeit wurde bisher nicht als Dissertation eingereicht.

Vorliegende Ergebnisse der Arbeit wurden bisher nicht veröffentlicht.

(Ort, Datum)

(Unterschrift)